# Ziegeler and Tabor Heritage:

Including Alston, Baker, Blaize, Dole, Edward III, Kimball, Modenbach, Peirce, Tabor, Waits, and Wood Families

by Hamilton B. Zeigeler

1997

Windmill Publishers

online edition (now offline)

#232

### i. INTRODUCTION

This is a manuscript about families, both ancestors and descendants, from many walks of life. Although a lack of interesting stories and legends may be apparent, the main concern is to establish, as accurately as possible genealogical material which may prove valuable to many people. We are conscious that inaccuracies may exist, but hopefully the overall data will offset these.

One must realize in researching the family history that early pioneers endured long journeys often to new frontiers, being exposed to numerous hardships that affected record keeping in many cases. These included educational limitations, clerical errors, illegible recordings, transposing of records, etc. This should instill upon us to always strive to obtain as accurate information as possible.

The main objective of this manuscript is to provide a genealogical record of the ancestors of the Ziegeler/Tabor families for our children, Wesley, David, Sandra and John. All of the direct families are highlighted in **bold**. Hopefully this collection of information may very well assist others in the research of their families.

It is with great pleasure and many years of preparation in this project that the time has come to compile and publish the material acquired to date. Realizing this work is never completely finished only created a more interesting challenge for all of us to continue.

Hamilton, Tommie, & David Ziegeler.

### <u>ii.</u> ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Researching family history is a growing endeavor, once started we can never get enough. The challenge to go further is never ending and the value of the work is most rewarding because you have kept the ancestry of your family alive for future generations.

Credit must be given to Mr. Carl E. Tabor on his book, <u>Genealogy of the Tabor Family</u>, which started us on our journey into genealogy. Credit is also due to Kathryn Modenbach on her very detailed book, <u>The Modenbach Heritage</u>.

Much credit belongs to my son David who has devoted much of his time and resources in the research of our families. His efforts have been invaluable. I look forward to the day when he may expand on this current work.

A special thanks to my other children for their contributions, Wesley for the artistic graphics included in this manuscript, Sandra for her research at the National Archives and the Maryland State Archives, John for his research at the Virginia State Archives and various county courthouses and, my grandson, Sean who was my computer consultant throughout this endeavor.

With the opportunity for my wife and me to volunteer our services at the L.W. Anderson Genealogical Library, while it was located in Bay St. Louis, MS., and other than a general learning curve, the assistance afforded us by Anne Anderson, the director, in researching our own family histories was beyond approach and in so a lifelong friendship was created.

Thanks also to the many other genealogical library and courthouse personnel whose congenial assistance was always present and to so many others that offered information and assistance.

In conclusion a special thanks to my devoted wife Tommie who always assisted and supported me in this endeavor. Her untiring efforts will always be cherished.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ZIEGELER FAMILY 5
MODENBACH FAMILY 12
BLAISE FAMILY 14
DOLE FAMILY 16
PEIRCE FAMILY 18
BAKER FAMILY 26
KIMBALL FAMILY 28
ALSTON FAMILY 31
MAGNA CARTA SURETY 37
EDWARD III 38
TABOR FAMILY 41
WAITS FAMILY 53
WOOD FAMILY 57

# ZIEGLER FAMILY

### FIRST GENERATION

**1.** Christian Rudolph Ziegeler, born in Germany ca. 1773, died in Versmold, Germany on August 23, 1844.<sup>1.</sup> He married in Borkhorst, Germany ca. 1806 to Katherine MariaGreivings.<sup>1.</sup> Katherine was born in Germany ca. 1777, died in Loxton, Germany on April 10, 1843.<sup>2.</sup> Christian lived in Oesterweg, Germany. He died of old age at 81 years. His wife Katherine's cause of death was consumption at the age of 66.<sup>1.</sup>

### SECOND GENERATION

**2.** Johann Heinrich Christoff Ziegeler (Christian<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Loxton, Germany ca. 1813. Died in Versmold, Germany on August 23, 1845.<sup>2.</sup> He was married to Kathrine Wilhelmina Heneritta Winterberg on August 3, 1837.<sup>1.</sup> She was born in Versmold, Germany on April 19, 1814, died in Versmold, Germany on October 17, 1884.<sup>1.</sup> She was the daughter of Johann Heinrich and Maria Elizabeth (Meister) Winterberg, they were married on May 4, 1805.<sup>1.</sup>

Children:

- i. Heinrich, b. April 21, 1841.
- ii. Katherine, b. Dec. 4, 1838.
- iii. Frederick W., b. Aug. 4, 1844.

### THIRD GENERATION

**3.** Frederick Wilhelm Ziegeler ( Johann<sup>2</sup>, Christian<sup>1</sup>). Born in Versmold, Germany, August 4, 1844<sup>3</sup>. Died in New Orleans, LA., May 11, 1916.<sup>4</sup>. He married in Germany, ca. 1872 to Laura Pietsch, who was born in Schierisin, Thunrinegar, Germany in May of 1852. died in New Orleans, LA. on February 16, 1926.<sup>5</sup>. Laura was the daughter of Karl Pietsch.

The immigrant **Frederick Ziegeler's** last known address in Germany was Dortmand, in Germany his occupation was a brewer. He then emigrated from Bremen, Germany aboard the vessel "Salle" about 1893, entering the United States at the port of New York, NY.<sup>3.</sup> From there, he relocated to New Orleans, LA. He filed Naturalization Papers October 24, 1914.<sup>3.</sup>

**Frederick** and **Laura's** residence from about 1914 till **Laura's** death was at 5932 Annunciation St. in New Orleans, LA.<sup>6</sup>

They were members of the Evangelical Lutheran Church<sup>7.</sup> Frederick and Laura were buried at Lafayette Cemetery No.2 in New Orleans, LA.<sup>8.</sup>

Children:

- i. Ernest, b. ca. 1873 in Germany, d. Dec. 14, 1946 in New Orleans, LA. m. 1. Fredericka C. Reinking. 2. Lena Pons Durifer.
- ii. Emily, (Emma) b. Jan.1, 1878. d. Sept.6, 1952, LA. m. John F. Dopps.
- iii. William, b. Sept.1885.
- iv. Wilkelmina, b. 1878. d. Aug.27, 1955 in Tulsa, OK. m. Lt. R.A.Theile,

Aug.6, 1901 in New Orleans, LA.

v. Frederick W., b. Oct.10, 1876.

vi. Charles, b. July 14, 1887. died Mar.27, 1933. m. Almae Brown

### FOURTH GENERATION

**4.** Frederick W. Ziegeler (Frederick<sup>3.</sup>, Johann<sup>2.</sup>, Christian<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Schierisin, Thunrinergar, Germany on October 10, 1876.<sup>9.</sup> Died in New Orleans, LA. on December 8, 1929.<sup>10.</sup> He married in New Orleans on May 26, 1899<sup>11.</sup> to Catherine Blaise, She was the daughter of Joseph and Caroline (Modenbach) Blaise.

**Frederick** emigrated from Germany with his parents in 1893, entering the port of New York, NY. and from there relocated to New Orleans, LA. In New Orleans, he was in the nursery/florist business for most of his lifetime. His cause of death was myocarditis arterial hypertension.<sup>10.</sup> Frederick and his wife were buried in Metairie Cemetery, in Metairie, LA.<sup>12.</sup>

Children:

- i. Frederick J., b. ca.1901. m. Lydia
- ii. Bernard M., b. Apr.29, 1902.
- iii. Charles J., b. Sept.21, 1904. m. Rosina J. Cheppita.
- iv. Alvin J., b. 1907, d. 1919.
- v. Violet R., b. ca.1910, m. G.L.Barthel
- vi. Olive E., m. Sterling E. Murry
- vii. Hyacinth C., b. Feb.2, 1914, m. P.Liston Hermann
- viii. Camellia C., b. Apr.29, 1917. d. Aug.21, 1994. m. Frank A. Rydell.

### FIFTH GENERATION

**5.** Bernard Murry Ziegeler (Frederick W.<sup>4</sup>, Frederick<sup>3</sup>, Johann<sup>2</sup>, Christian<sup>1</sup>). Born in New Orleans, LA. April 29, 1902.<sup>13.</sup> Died in Picayune, MS. December 10, 1958.<sup>14.</sup> He married in St. Bernard Parish, LA. on December 1, 1927.<sup>15.</sup> to Virginia Hilda Dole, after her death, he later married on June 29, 1938.<sup>16.</sup> to Isabelle Mary Dole (Virginia's twin sister). This was said to be a marriage of convenience mainly to raise Virginia's son Hamilton. Virginia and Isabelle were the daughters of Harry J. and Lulie J. (Peirce) Dole.

**Bernard,** as a young man served in the U.S. Navy as Fireman 3c. from 27 Aug. 1923 to 29 Dec. 1924.<sup>17..</sup> He served aboard the USS Concord and the USS Niagara. He later served in the U.S. Coast Guard. After military service, **Bernard** spent his life working in the nursery/landscaping business in New Orleans, LA.

During World War II, he was required to work the defense plants. He worked at J.C. Higgins Inc., building PT boats, and later at Consolidated Vaultee, building PBY airplanes. He worked mainly on the night shift so he could continue to operate his nursery business. **Bernard** became seriously ill about 1946, and remained in poor health until his death caused by cardiovascular collapse due to pneumonia<sup>14</sup>

He had a history of hypertension. In 1950, **Bernard** and Isabelle moved from New Orleans, LA. To Santa Rosa, MS. a small community about eight miles southeast of Picayune., in Hancock Co., MS.

Bernard was buried in Metairie Cemetery, in Metairie, LA. Virginia was buried in Girod St. Cemetery, in New Orleans, LA. Isabelle was buried in Palestine Cemetery, in Picayune, MS.

Children:

### i. Hamilton B. Ziegeler, b. Apr.17, 1934. m. 1954 Tommie C. Tabor

### SIXTH GENERATION

6. Hamilton Bernard Ziegeler (Bernard<sup>5</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4</sup>, Frederick<sup>3</sup>, Johann<sup>2</sup>, Christian<sup>1</sup>). Born in New Orleans, LA. on April 17, 1934.<sup>18.</sup> He married in New Orleans, LA., June 26, 1954.<sup>19.</sup> to Tommie Carolyn Tabor. She was the daughter of Uriah B. and Grace C. (Wood) Tabor.

**Hamilton** attended local schools in New Orleans, LA. After military service, he attended and graduated in 1957 from Pearl River Jr. College in Poplarville, MS.

He served in the U.S. Marine Corps from April 17, 1951 to September 30, 1953. While serving with the 1st Marine Division in Korea, he was wounded in action on February 1, 1953. He was retired from the Marine Corps with disability due to the loss of sight in the right eye.<sup>20.</sup> After military service in 1954, he was employed with the Federal Land Bank in New Orleans, LA. In 1956, **Hamilton** and **Tommie** moved to Santa Rosa, MS. After Jr. College, in 1957, he was employed with Sears Roebuck Co., in New Orleans, LA. While there, he obtained his LA. Horticulture License and became Manager of the Garden Shop. In 1965 he went to work at Stennis Space Center, as foreman of Roads and Grounds Operation. In 1982 he changed over to the new MS. Army Ammo. Plant at Stennis, working with the prime contractor, Mason Chamberlain Inc. (MCI), as maintenance supervisor. He retired from MCI in 1991. **Hamilton** and **Tommie** lived in Picayune, MS. area until 1976, the family then relocated to Bay St. Louis, MS. area. In 1986 they moved to 110 Grass St. Waveland, MS. where they currently reside.

In 1995, **Hamilton** was elected as a member of the Robert Lewis Dabney Camp, No.1670 of the "Sons of Confederate Veterans," through his great-grandfather, **Sgt. George Dole**. In 1997, Hamilton became a member of the Gulf Coast Chapter of the "Sons of the American Revolution," through his maternal ancestry **Col. Frederick Kimball**.

### Children:

- i. Wesley B., b. May 12, 1955.
- ii. David B., b. May 29, 1957.
- iii. Sandra K., b. April 18, 1963.
- iv. John A., b. June 10, 1966.

### SEVENTH GENERATION

**7a.** Wesley Bernard Ziegeler (Hamilton<sup>6</sup>, Bernard<sup>5</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4</sup>, Frederick<sup>3</sup>, Johann<sup>2</sup>, Christian<sup>1</sup>). Born in New Orleans, LA. on May 12, 1955. He married in Minot, SD., on June 13, 1975 to Kathleen Lee Keyes, daughter of Robert Bernard and Leatrice (Gulbranson) Keyes.

**Wesley** attended local schools in Picayune, and later, after military service, attended University of Southern MS. Gulfpark Branch in Long Beach, MS.

He entered the U.S. Air Force on May 13, 1973 and received an honorable discharge as Sergeant on May 12, 1977. After military service, he worked in the automotive body shop business, eventually opening his own business, the Gateway Body Shop in Waveland, MS. He ran a successful business until 1995, at that time went to work with the U.S. Postal Service in Waveland, MS. In 1996 **Wesley** left the Postal Service and reopened the Gateway Body Shop.

**Wesley's** wife Kathy was born on November 27, 1957 in Minot, ND. where she attended local schools, graduating from Minot ND High School. Later she became a dedicated partner in the Gateway Body Shop. In 1995 she started work at A&T Computer Co. in Bay St. Louis, MS. She's now back full time at the Gateway Body Shop.

Wesley and Kathy currently reside in Waveland, MS.

Children:

i. Sean B., b. Apr. 29, 1977.

ii. Alicia L., b. Oct. 5, 1981.

7b. David Berry Ziegeler (Hamilton<sup>6</sup>, Bernard<sup>5</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4</sup>, Frederick<sup>3</sup>, Johann<sup>2</sup>, Christian<sup>1</sup>). Born in New Orleans, LA., on May 29, 1957. David attended local schools in Picayune, MS., graduating from Picayune High School, Jeff Davis Jr. College in Biloxi, MS. and University of Southern MS.(USM), in Hattiesburg, MS. where he earned a degree in Business Administration. After military service he earned a degree in Electronic Technology from Phillips College in Gulfport, MS.

From an active role in the ROTC program while at USM, he qualified and earned the paratrooper badge. After graduation, in 1981, he entered the U.S. Army as a 2nd Lt. and received an honorable discharge as a 1st Lt. in 1984.

In 1984 **David** became employed at the MS. Army Ammo Plant, at Stennis Space Center, where he worked until 1989. From there he became employed at the Dupont Plant in Delisle, MS. He worked as an environmental control technician, until recently, when he was promoted to an electronic technician.

**David** is a member of the "Sons of the American Revolution", Gulf Coast Chapter, MS. State No. 1304. By descent of his ancestor. **Lt. William Tabor**. **David** currently resides in Bay St. Louis, MS.

7c. Sandra Kay Ziegeler (Hamilton<sup>6</sup>, Bernard<sup>5</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4</sup>, Frederick<sup>3</sup>, Johann<sup>2</sup>, Christian<sup>1</sup>). Born in Picayune, MS. on April 18, 1963. Married in Bay St. Louis, MS. on

January 3, 1987 to Diego Fernando Gutierrez, son of Luis and Piedad (Franco) Gutierrez.

**Sandra** attended local schools in Picayune, MS. and Bay St. Louis, MS. She graduated from Our Lady Academy in Bay St. Louis, MS. and the University of Southern MS. (USM), at Hattiesburg, MS. earning a degree in Computer Science. She recently earned a Master of Science Degree from the University of Maryland, University College in 1995.

From an active role in the ROTC while at USM, she entered the U.S. Air Force in 1985 as a 2nd Lt. and served until she received an honorable discharge as Captain in 1992.

In 1992 she became employed with the Dept. of Agriculture, in Greenbelt, MD. as a computer analyst.

Sandra is a member of

1. "Daughters of the American Revolution" In Maryland, by her maternal ancestor **Lt. William Tabor** of North Carolina.

2. "Daughters of the American Colonists" In Mississippi, by her paternal ancestor **John Alston** of North Carolina.

3. "Colonial Dames" In Mississippi, by her paternal ancestor John Alston.

3.1 "Coat of Arms" No.1995/97-2215 Ancestor **John Alston** being a descendant of **King Edward III**, King of England.

3.2 "Coat of Arms" Ancestor John Alston being a descendant of John de Lacy, MCI

**Sandra's** husband Diego, born in Quito, Ecuador on March 8, 1960. He graduated Cum Laude from West Virginia Institute of Technology, earning a degree in Mechanical Engineering. He later earned a Master's degree in Engineering from the University of Nebraska. In 1993 he graduated with honors from George Washington University with a Law Degree. He also served as an officer in the U.S. Air Force. Diego is currently employed with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office in Arlington, VA.

Sandra and Diego currently reside in Bowie, MD.

Children:

i. Kevin F., b. May 19, 1994.

ii. Karla M., b. October 3, 1996.

7d. John Alan Ziegeler (Hamilton<sup>6</sup>, Bernard<sup>5</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4</sup>, Frederick<sup>3</sup>, Johann<sup>2</sup>, Christian<sup>1</sup>). Born in Picayune, MS. on June 10, 1966. Married in Bay St. Louis, MS. on July 19, 1986 to Heidi Ellen Hille, daughter of Benjamin and Patricia (Chapman) Hille.

John attended local schools in Bay St. Louis, MS. Graduating from St. Stanislaus High School in Bay St. Louis, MS.

John entered the U.S. Army in 1984, serving at various bases in the U.S., and spent three years stationed in Germany. In 1991 he served six months in Saudi Arabi during the Persian Gulf War. He later was stationed at Fort Lee in St. Petersburg, VA. serving as a Sergeant in the administrative field. In 1995 he was assigned to duty in Egypt. On return to the United States he was assigned to Fort Carson in Colorado Springs, CO.

**John's** wife Heidi was born in Bay St. Louis, MS. on November 7, 1967. Attending local schools and graduating from Our Lady Academy in 1985. Heidi was employed as and Administrative Representative for Carlson Travel Agency in Richmond, VA. She later was employed with a travel agency in the Memphis, TN. area.

### EIGHTH GENERATION

8a. Sean Bernard Ziegeler (Wesley<sup>7.</sup>, Hamilton<sup>6.</sup>, Bernard<sup>5.</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4.</sup>, Frederick<sup>3.</sup>, Johann<sup>2.</sup>, Christian<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Myrtle Beach, SC. on April 29, 1977. Sean's family relocated to Bay St. Louis, MS. where he attended local schools in Bay St. Louis, MS. In 1995 graduated from St. Stanislaus High School with honors, maintaining an A avg. throughout high school. He is currently attending Ms. State University at Starkville, MS. pursuing a degree in Computer Engineering. Sean is an accomplished swimmer, lettering in that field during High School. In 1997 Sean became a member of the "Sons of the American Revolution" through his ancestral line of Col. Frederick Kimball.

**8b.** Alicia Lynn Ziegeler (Wesley<sup>7.</sup>, Hamilton<sup>6.</sup>, Bernard<sup>5.</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4.</sup>, Frederick<sup>3.</sup>, Johann<sup>2.</sup>, Christian<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Bay St. Louis, MS., on October 5, 1981. Currently attending Our Lady Academy in Bay St. Louis, MS. She is very active in dancing, and is a cheerleader at her school. Her plans are to become a professional model.

8c. Kevin Fernando Gutierrez (Sandra<sup>7.</sup>, Hamilton<sup>6.</sup>, Bernard<sup>5.</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4.</sup>, Frederick<sup>3.</sup>, Johann<sup>2.</sup>, Christian<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Silver Spring, MD. On May 19, 1994.

8d. Karla Michelle Gutierrex (Sandra<sup>7.</sup>, Hamilton<sup>6.</sup>, Bernard<sup>5.</sup>, Frederick W.<sup>4.</sup>, Frederick<sup>3.</sup>, Johann<sup>2.</sup>, Christian<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Silver Spring, MD. on Oct. 3, 1996.

### NOTES AND REFERENCES

- <sup>1</sup> Family History, Church Record, Versmold, Germany, LDS, Microfilm No. 0582740.
- <sup>2</sup> Death Certificates, 0473602.
- <sup>3</sup> Naturalization Certificate, No.1917, New Orleans, LA. Public Library, Dated 24 Oct.1914.
- <sup>4</sup> Death Notice, Times Picayune Newspaper, Microfilm No.448, New Orleans, LA. Public Library.
- <sup>5</sup> Death Certificate, Orleans Parish, LA.
- <sup>6</sup> Ibid, see reference # 5.
- <sup>7</sup> Death Notice, Times Picayune Newspaper, Microfilm No.563, New Orleans, LA.
- <sup>8</sup> Ibid, see reference #4&7.
- <sup>9</sup> Tombstone Inscription, section 55, plot 64, Metairie Cemetery, Metairie, LA.
- <sup>10</sup> Death Certificate, Orleans Parish, LA.
- <sup>11</sup> Marriage Certificate, Orleans Parish, LA. Book No.40, Folio No.458.
- <sup>12</sup> Tombstone Inscription, section 55, Plot 64, Metairie Cemetery, Metairie, LA.
- <sup>13</sup> Birth Certificate, No. 528406., Orleans Parish, LA.
- <sup>14</sup> Death Certificate, No. 19588, Jackson, MS.
- <sup>15</sup> Marriage Certificate, (Virginia), St. Bernard Parish, LA.
- <sup>16</sup> Marriage Certificate, (Isabelle), St. Bernard Parish, LA.
- <sup>17</sup> National Personnel Records Center, St. Louis, MO.
- <sup>18</sup> Birth Certificate, No.117-1934-200-00081, Orleans Parish, LA.
- <sup>19</sup> Marriage Certificate, No.22220, Orleans Parish, LA.
- <sup>20</sup> F-DD214, dated 30 Sept.1953, National Personnel Records Center, St. Louis, MO. Other Notes:
- 1900 U.S. Census, New Orleans, LA.,
- 1910 U.S. Census, New Orleans, LA., Microfilm No. 312.09762, Roll No. 132.
- 1920 U.S. Census, New Orleans, LA.,

# **MODENBACK FAMILY**

### FIRST GENERATION

**1. Conrad Modenbach** born in Germany ca. 1720, died in Rudolphshan, Germany 1771. He married in Catholic Parish Church Burgham on May 22, 1749 to **Anna Maria Keitel**, born in Rudolphshan, Germany in 1723, died in Rudolphshan, Germany in 1775. She was the daughter of **Johann Jost and Christina Keitel**.

Children:

- i. Johann Valentin, b. 1750, m. 1776 Maria Barbara Baumbach.
- ii. Johann Adam, b.1753.
- iii. Elizabeth, b. 1759.
- iv. Marie Catherine, b. 1762.
- v. Maria Barbara, b. 1764.
- vi. Anna Maria, m. 1777.

### SECOND GENERATION

**2. Johann Valentin Modenbach (Conrad<sup>1</sup>.). Born** in Rudolphshan, Germany 1750, died in Rudolphshan, Germany, 1810. Married in Catholic Parish Church Burgham on January 2, 1776 to **Maria Barbara Baumbach**, born in Rudolphshan, Germany, 1750, died in Rudolphshan, Germany in 1813. She was the daughter of **Johann Friedrick and Anna Margaretha** (Weishahn) Baumbach.

Johann's occupation was a shepherd.

Children:

- i. Maria Margaretha, b. 1778.
- ii. Anna Maria, b. 1779. m. 1814 Cosper Pappert.
- iii. Johannes, b. 1783, m. 1807 Anna Maria Barth.
- iv. Maria Barbara, b. 1786.
- v. Johannes, b. 1791, m. 1814 Maria M. Odenwald.

### THIRD GENERATION

**3. Johannes Modenbach (Johann<sup>2</sup>, Conrad<sup>1</sup>). Born** in Rudolphahan, Germany in 1783. He married in Catholic Parish Church Burgham on November 14, 1807 to **Anna Maria Barth**, born in Rudolphshan, Germany in 1780, died in Rudolphshan, Germany. She was the daughter of **Johannes and Maria Margaretha (Sippel) Barth.** 

### Children:

- i. Johann Valentin, b. 1808, m. Maria Anna Ebert.
- ii. Johann Valentin, b. 1811, m. Christine Siegel
- iii. Johannes, b. 1821
- iv. Johann Kilian, b. 1815, m. 1846 Elizabeth Hotmar.
- v. Eva Catherine, b. 1824.
- vi. Johann Wendelin, b. 1817, m. 1844 A.Margaretha Schaub.

### FOURTH GENERATION

**4.** Johann Valentin Modenbach (Johannes<sup>3</sup>, Johann Valentin<sup>2</sup>, Conrad<sup>1</sup>). Born in Rudolphshan, Germany on August 11, 1808, died in New Orleans, LA. on November 25, 1882. He married in Catholic Parish Church Burgham to Maria Anna Ebert, born in Germany in 1808, died in New Orleans, LA. on October 9, 1877. When in Germany she lived in Wollford, Kreis, Fulda-Churkepia, prior to her marriage to Johann.

**Johann** was a shoemaker in Germany; he became a gardener in New Orleans, LA. **Johann** and his family sailed from Bremen on the ship "Herschild" and arrived in the port of New Orleans, LA. on December 31, 1847.

**Johann** died of an internal hemorrage; **Maria** died of old age. They were both buried in St. Joseph No. 1 cemetery, Zimmerman-Modenbach tomb No.677, station E. St. Ann Ave. in New Orleans, LA.

Children:

- i. Theresia, b. 1837, m. Joseph Mayser.
- ii. Joseph, b. 1840, m. Elizabeth Martin.
- iii. Catherine, b. 1843, m. Peter Heil.
- iv. Cafemir, b. 1847.
- v. Elizabeth, b. 1850, m. Henry Zimmerman.
- vi. Caroline, b. 1853, m. 1877 Joseph Blaise.

### FIFTH GENERATION

**5.** Caroline Modenbach (Johann<sup>4</sup>, Johannes<sup>3</sup>, Johann Valentin<sup>2</sup>, Conrad<sup>1</sup>.). Born in New Orleans, LA. on January 22, 1853, died in New Orleans, LA. on February 27, 1917. Married in New Orleans, LA. on November 6, 1877 to Joseph Blaise.

Caroline died of Brights Disease, she was buried in Metairie Cemetery, Metairie, LA.

Children: Listed under Frederick W. Ziegeler, page 4.

# **BLAISE FAMILY**

### FIRST GENERATION

1. **Jean Baptiste Blaise** born in Ventron, Vosges, France, ca. 1795. He married in Ventron, France on April 23, 1816 to **Catherine Etienne**, born in Ventron, France ca. 1793. She was the daughter of **Joseph** and **Catherine (Gehin) Etienne**<sup>1</sup>.

Children:

i. Celestine, b. May 23, 1820, d. 1876. m. Joseph Briot

ii. Marin, b. July 21, 1823, d. Oct. 19, 1886, m. 1848 Catherine Merklen.

iii. Elophe, b. Oct. 16, 1828, m. 1850 Anne-Marie Haller

### SECOND GENERATION

2. **Marin Blaise (Jean Baptiste<sup>1.</sup>).** Born in Ventron, France on July 21, 1823. Died in Fellering, France on Oct. 19, 1886. He married in Fellering, France (Eglise St. Antoine Church) on Aug. 21, 1848 to **Catherine Merklen**, born in Fellering, France ca. 1820, died in Fellering, France on Jan. 18, 1886<sup>1</sup>.

She was the daughter of Joseph and Agathe (Meny) Merklen.

Children:

- i. Joseph, b. 1849, d. 1909, m. 1876 Caroline Modenbach.
- ii. Marie Adele, b. Dec. 22, 1850,
- iii. Jean-Baptiste II, b. Dec. 28, 1852.
- iv. Barnabe, b. June 11, 1856.
- v. Catherine, b. Sept. 25, 1859.

### THIRD GENERATION

**3.** Joseph Blaise (Marin<sup>2</sup>, Jean Baptiste<sup>1</sup>.). Born in Fellringer, France, Mar. 26, 1849.<sup>2</sup> Died in New Orleans, LA., February 22, 1909.<sup>2</sup> Son of Moirrin and Catherine (Merklin) Blaise.<sup>3</sup> He married in New Orleans, LA. on November 6, 1876<sup>3</sup> to Caroline Modenbach, born in New Orleans, LA. on January 22, 1853.<sup>4</sup> died in New Orleans, LA. on February 27, 1917.<sup>5</sup> She was the daughter of Valentin and Mary Ann (Ebert) Modenbach, natives of Germany.<sup>4</sup>

In 1880 **Joseph** is listed as a retail grocer and in 1900 as a wheelwright

**Joseph's** cause of death was Chronic Dysentery, his wife died of Chronic Nephritis Inteisteteal. **Joseph** was buried in Metairie Cemetery, Metairie, LA.

Children:

### i. Catherine, b. 1877, d. 1942, m. 1899 Frederick W. Ziegeler.

ii. Albert, b. Aug. 1888, d. Oct. 5, 1950, m. Annie McGinley.

iii. Edward, b. Oct. 26, 1882, d. Sept. 9, 1955, m. 1902 Rosa L. Warr.

iv. Joseph, b. Mar. 16, 1879, d. Jan. 28, 1919, m. Emily Blank.

v. Charles H., d. Mar. 30, 1938, m. Rosetta Bernard.

vi. Mary C., b. Aug. 6, 1890, d. Jan. 28, 1966, m. 1908 Otto J. Werner.

### FOURTH GENERATION

4. **Catherine Blaise (Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Marin<sup>2</sup>, Jean Baptiste<sup>1</sup>.).** Born in New Orleans, LA. on June 9, 1877.<sup>6</sup> Died in New Orleans, LA. on February 5, 1942.<sup>7</sup> She was married to **Frederick W. Ziegeler**. Children: Listed under **Frederick W. Ziegeler** on page 4.

### NOTES AND REFERENCES

<sup>1</sup> The data for Generations 1 and 2 is from the Church Records of "Eglise St. Antonine de Fellering" in Fellering, France.

<sup>2</sup> Death Certificate, Orleans Parish, LA., State Archives, Baton Rouge, LA.

<sup>3</sup> Marriage Certificate, Orleans Parish, Book 8, Folio 180. LA. State Archives, Baton Rouge, LA.

<sup>4</sup> Birth Certificate, No.271, Orleans Parish, LA. State Archives, Baton Rouge, LA.

<sup>5</sup> Death Certificate, Orleans Parish, LA. State Archives, Baton Rouge, LA.

<sup>6</sup> Birth Certificate, No.207, Orleans Parish, LA. State Archives, Baton Rouge, LA.

<sup>7</sup> Death Notice, Times Picayune Newspaper Feb. 6, 1942. Microfilm No.765, New Orleans, LA. Public Library.

Note: Some vital records did not have a certificate No. listed.

### Other Notes:

1870 U.S. Census, New Orleans, LA., 11th Ward, Microfilm No.593-524, pg.511

Modenbach, Valentin 58 M W Gardner Hesse Darmstadt.

" Mary 62 F W Keeps House " "

" Caroline 16 F W At Home La.

**Valentin and Mary Modenbach** were buried in St. Joseph Cemetery, Tomb No.677, station E. St. Ann Ave., New Orleans, LA.

# **DOLE FAMILY**

### FIRST GENERATION

**1.** George K. Dole. Born ca. 1840.<sup>1</sup> Died in New Orleans, La. on May 10, 1904.<sup>2</sup> Married in New Orleans, LA. on November 8, 1866.<sup>3</sup> to Arabella Petrie, born in Louisiana, ca.1847.<sup>1</sup> She was the daughter of Charles and Eliza Petrie.<sup>4</sup>

**George Dole** served in the Confederate States Army during the Civil War. He served with Co. I, of the LA. Crescent Regiment, commanded by Col. Marshall J. Smith. He entered the service on March 1862, obtained the rank of sergeant, and left service when they surrendered on June 6, 1865, was paroled and sent home.<sup>5</sup> He was buried in the tomb of the Army of Tennessee at Metairie Cemetery, in Metairie, LA.<sup>6</sup> His occupation was a painter. Cause of death, Senile Debility.<sup>2</sup>

Children:

- i. Harry J., b., ca.1869, m. Lulie J. Peirce.
- ii. Charles K., b., ca.1882.
- iii. Edna G., b. ca. 1884, m. Mason.
- iv. Marie, b., ca.1875. m. Smith.

### **SECOND GENERATION**

2. Harry J. Dole (George<sup>1</sup>). Born in New Orleans, LA. ca. 1871.<sup>1</sup> Died in New Orleans, LA. on June 10, 1945.<sup>7</sup> He married in New Orleans, LA. on February 1, 1892 to Lulie J. Peirce.<sup>8</sup> She was the daughter of Granville M. and Mary Charlotte (Baker) Peirce.

**Harry Dole** served in the U.S. Army during the Spanish American War of 1898. He served with Co. M, 2nd Regt. of the LA. Volunteer Infantry.<sup>9</sup> Later he became a fireman with the New Orleans, LA. Fire Dept.

Upon death, he was buried in Chalmette National Cemetery, in St. Bernard Parish, LA.<sup>7</sup>

Children:

i. Louise M, b. 1897, m., 1st Ellsworth, 2nd George Boote.

ii. Virginia H., b. July 26, 1899. m. Bernard M. Ziegeler.

- iii. Isabelle M., b. July 26, 1899. m. Bernard M. Ziegeler.
- iv. Harry J., b. 1902. m. Alice Dunn.
- v. Frances M., b. 1906. m. Thomas A. Breed.

### THIRD GENERATION

3. Virginia Hilda Dole (Harry<sup>2</sup>, George<sup>1</sup>). Born in New Orleans, LA. on July 26, 1899.<sup>10</sup> Died in New Orleans, LA. on December 16, 1937.<sup>11</sup> She was married to **Bernard M. Ziegeler**, Cause of death was Pulmonary Carcinoma of Breast.<sup>11</sup> She was buried in Girod St. Cemetery, in New Orleans, LA. (Girod St. Cemetery was later abandoned, with all interments relocated.)

Children: Listed under Bernard M. Ziegeler, page 4.

### **NOTES AND REFERENCES**

1880 U.S. Census, New Orleans, LA. Vol. 1, pg.204-205, Ward 1, ED1-ED6. 1

Death Notice, Times Picayune Newspaper, May 12, 1904, New Orleans LA., Public Library, 2 Microfilm Roll No. 314.

<sup>3</sup> The Times Picayune Newspaper, New Orleans, LA., Nov. 10, 1866. p.4, c.3.

<sup>4</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, New Orleans, LA. 4th ward, 2nd Mun. District, p. 230.

<sup>5</sup> Records of Louisiana Confederate Soldiers and Louisiana Confederate Commands. Vol.2, Pg. 645.

New Orleans Genesis. Vol.4, June 1965, No.15, pg.207-208. 6

Death Notice, Times Picayune Newspaper, New Orleans LA. Public Library. Microfilm Roll 7 No. 804.

<sup>8</sup> Marriage Certificate, Book No.29, Folio No.164. Orleans Parish, LA.

<sup>9</sup> Service Records, Microfilm M-240, roll 1. LA. Archives, Baton Rouge, LA.
 <sup>10</sup> Birth Certificate, No. 527950. Orleans Parish, LA.

<sup>11</sup> Death Certificate, No. 1747. Orleans Parish. LA. .

# **PEIRCE FAMILY**

### FIRST GENERATION

**1.** Thomas Peirce. Born in England 1583-84.<sup>1.</sup> Died in Charlestown, MA. on October 7, 1666<sup>2.</sup> He married in England to Elizabeth, who was born 1595-96. Died in 1667+<sup>3.</sup> Immigrant ancestor, Thomas Peirce and wife Elizabeth came to New England in 1634. They settled in Charlestown, MA. He was admitted freeman May 6, 1635, they later removed to Woburn, MA. in 1643, he was a proprietor there and elected to town offices.<sup>4.</sup>

**Thomas** made his will at the age of 82 dated at Cambridge, MA. on November 6, 1665, probated March 22, 1666-67<sup>5.</sup>

Children:<sup>6.</sup>

i. John

ii. Samuel, d. 1678, m. Mary, 1631-1705.

- iii. Thomas, b. 1608, m. Elizabeth Cole.
- iv. Robert, m. 1657 Sarah Eyre.
- v. Mary, m. Peter Tufts.
- vi. Elizabeth, m. Randall Nichols
- vii. Peris, m. William Bridges.
- viii. Abigail, b.1639.

### **SECOND GENERATION**

**2.** Thomas Peirce (Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in England 1608, died at Woburn, Suffolk Co., MA. on November 6, 1683.<sup>7.</sup> He married in Woburn, MA. on May 6, 1635<sup>8.</sup> to Elizabeth Cole, she died at Woburn, MA. on March 5, 1688.<sup>9.</sup>

Children:<sup>10.</sup>

- i. John, b. Mar.7, 1644. d. 1720, m. 1663 Deborah Converse, 1647.
- ii. Thomas, b. Jan.21, 1645, d. 1717, m. Eliza.<sup>5.</sup>
- iii. Elizabeth, b. Dec.25, 1646, m. 1666 Thomas Wittermore
- iv. Joseph, b. Sept.22, 1648, d. 1649.
- v. Joseph, b. Aug.13, 1649, d. 1716, m. 1681 Mary Richardson.

vi. Stephen, b. July 16, 1651, d. 1733<sup>6</sup>, m. 1676 Tabitha Parker.

vii. Samuel, b. Feb.20, 1654, d. 1655.

viii. Samuel, b. Apr.7, 1656, d. 1721<sup>6.</sup>, m. 1680 Lydia Bacon.

ix. William, b. Mar.20, 1658, d. 1720<sup>6</sup>, m. 1690 Mrs. Abigail (Warren) Sommers

- x. James, b. May 7, 1659, d. 17426<sup>6</sup>, m. Elizabeth Kendall
- xi. Abigail, b. Nov.20, 1660, d. 1719<sup>6</sup>, m. 1684 George Reed.
- xii. Benjamin, d. 1739, m. 1688 Mary Peirce.<sup>6.</sup>

### THIRD GENERATION

**3.** Samuel Peirce (Thomas<sup>2</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in Woburn, MA. on April 7, 1656<sup>11.</sup>, died in MA. in 1721<sup>12.</sup>, married in Woburn, MA. on December 9, 1680 to Lydia Bacon.<sup>13.</sup> Born in Charlestown, MA. on March 6, 1656<sup>14.</sup> and died in MA. 1717<sup>15.</sup> She was the daughter of Daniel Bacon<sup>16..</sup>

Children: <sup>17.</sup>

i. Samuel, b. Nov.25, 1681, d. 1774, m. 1705 Abigail Johnson<sup>9</sup> ii. Lydia, b. May 25, 1683, m. Timothy Snow<sup>9.</sup> iii. Joseph, b. Mar.28, 1685, Died young. iv. Isaac, b. Mar.22, 1687, m. 1708 Grace Tucker.9. v. Abigail, b. Feb.27, 1689, m. 1718 Peter Waite<sup>9</sup>. vi. Sarah, b. Jan.22, 1691, d. 1717, m. 1713 Peter Waite<sup>9.</sup> vii. Ruth, b. 1693, m. Abraham Hill.<sup>9</sup> viii. Tabitha, b. Aug.28, 1697, d. 1697. ix. Tabitha, b. Mar.19, 1700.

### FOURTH GENERATION

4. Isaac Peirce (Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in Woburn MA on March 22, 1687<sup>18</sup>. Married in Boston, MA. on May 5, 1708 to Grace Tucker<sup>19.</sup> She was the daughter of Lewis Tucker of Casco, Maine.<sup>20.</sup>

Children:<sup>21.</sup>

- i. Isaac, b. 1709. d. 1709.
- ii. Sarah, b. May 22, 1710, m. 1726 James Mattocks.
- iii. Lydia, b. Sept.1, 1712.
- iv. Mary, b. 1713, d. 1715.
- v. Elizabeth, b. Jan.17, 1715.
- vi. Samuel, b. Apr.11, 1719, d. 1802.

vii. Isaac, b. Oct.11, 1722, m. 1745 Mary Hardy

**FIFTH GENERATION 5.** Isaac Peirce (Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in MA. in 1722<sup>22</sup>, died in MA. on December 25, 1811<sup>23</sup>. Married in MA. on January 4, 1744<sup>24</sup>. to **Mary Hardy**, born in MA. in 1719, died in MA. on April 1, 1786<sup>25.</sup> She was the daughter of **Joseph** and **Sarah** (Pickering) Hardy of Salem, MA<sup>26.</sup>

Probate Records of Isaac Peirce:<sup>27.</sup>

Probate Docket, Vol.8, 23886.

1811, Dec. 30. Bond (Adm) vol.202, p. 224. ٢٢ " " Letter "188, p. 165. " " " Warr. for Inv. no record. 1812, Jan. 13. Inventory vol.110, p. 69. " Feb. 10 Evidence Perp. " 309, p. 262. " 110. p. 700. " Dec. 28. Acct.

Children:<sup>28.</sup>

### i. Joseph, b. Dec.25, 1745, m. 1771 Anna Dawes.

ii. Isaac, b. Jan.23, 1747.

iii. John, b. Sept.28, 1750, Lt. in the Revolutionary Army.

iv. Isaac, b. 1753, d. 1781, Maj. in the Revolutionary Army.

v. Hardy, b. July 20, 1756, Killed at Ft. Lee, NJ.

vi. Sarah, b. Nov.24, 1758, d. 1766. vii. Mary, b. Apr.7, 1761. viii. Grafton, b. Sept.17, 1763, d. 1764.

**SIXTH GENERATION** 6. Joseph Peirce (Isaac<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3.</sup>, Thomas<sup>2.</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in Boston, MA. on December 25, 1745<sup>29.</sup> Died in Boston, MA. on January 1, 1828<sup>30.</sup> Married in Boston, MA. on April 4, 1771<sup>31.</sup> to Anna Dawes, born in MA. on May 19, 1753<sup>32</sup>, died in MA. on March 4, 1812<sup>33</sup>. She was the daughter of **Col. Thomas** and **Hannah** (**Blake**) **Dawes**<sup>34</sup>.

The ancestor Joseph Peirce was graduated from Boston Latin School, 1756. He was a prominent merchant, a man of great integrity, and possessed considerable influence with his fellow citizens. From his store on the North side of State St., he witnessed the massacre of Nov. 5, 1770. He was the founder of the Provincial Grenadier corps and its commander.<sup>35.</sup>

Children:<sup>37.</sup>

i. Hannah, b. Sept.30, 1771, d. 1775.

ii. Joseph Hardy, b. Mar.8, 1773, m 1791 Frances Temple Cordis.

iii. Ann, b. 1774. d. 1800, m. 1793 John Lathrop.

iv. Thomas, b. 1775, d. 1776.

v. Hannah, b. 1777, d. 1778.

vi. Lucy, b. 1779, d. 1779.

vii. Hardy, b. 1780, d. 1780.

viii. Isaac, b. 1781, d. 1793.

ix. Hannah Dawes, b. 1783, d. 1855, m. 1808 Thomas P. Kettell.

x. Lucy, b. 1785, d. 1785.

xi. Elizabeth Somes, b. 1787, d. 1845, m. 1805 Fitch Pool Putnam.

xii. Maria, b. 1789, d. 1874.

xiii. Frances, b. 1792, d. 1792.

### **SEVENTH GENERATION**

7. Joseph Hardy Peirce (Joseph<sup>6</sup>, Isaac<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in Boston, MA. on March 8,  $1773^{38}$ , died in Boston, MA. in  $1832^{39}$ . Married in Boston, MA. in  $1791^{40}$  to **Frances Temple Cordis**, born in Boston, MA. in  $1776^{41}$ , died in Boston, MA. on April 12, 1815<sup>42.</sup> She was the daughter of Capt. Joseph and Rebecca (Russell) Cordis<sup>43.</sup> In 1819 Joseph Hardy married his 2nd wife, Abby Robinson, 1790-1832 of Newport R. I.; died at sea with Joseph: two children<sup>44.</sup>

Children:

i. Joseph, b. May 9, 1792.

ii. Frances, b. Jan.17, 1794.

iii. Delia, b. Feb.16, 1796.

iv. Maria, b. Apr.29, 1797.

v. Marcus Tulluis, b. May 17, 1799.

vi. Constantius, b. May 9, 1801, m. Mary Steer. vii. Isaac, b. Jan.21, 1803. viii. Laura, b. Apr.28, 1804. ix. Hardy,

### **EIGHTH GENERATION**

**8.** Contantius Peirce (Joseph H.<sup>7</sup>, Joseph<sup>6</sup>, Isaac<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in Boston, MA. on May 9, 1801<sup>45,</sup> died near San Jacinto, TX. ca. 1839<sup>46.</sup> He married in East Baton Rouge Parish, LA. on November 26, 1823<sup>47</sup> to **Mary Steer** born in E. Baton Rouge Parish, LA. on March 20, 1800<sup>48,</sup> she died in E. Baton Rouge Parish, LA. on February 1, 1837<sup>49.</sup> She was the daughter of **Samuel and Mary (Lintot) Steer<sup>50.</sup>** 

**Constantius'** father-in-law **Samuel Steer** an Englishman, purchased Richard Carpenter's British land grant June 3, 1783. (Vol.1, p.112-114) He married in 1793 to **Maria Lintot**, the daughter of **Bernard** and **Catherine Lintot**. **Samuel Steer** was a wealthy planter and an intimate friend of Govenor Carlos de Grand Pre. **Samuels'** will was made in 1800 and he died four years later, being survived by his wife and three children; Samuel, George and **Mary**.

<u>Note:</u> The above information on Samuel Steer was found at the East Baton Rouge Parish Courthouse, The Spanish West Florida Records, Vol. XIV, p.61, his will starts on p. 78 thru 83.

**Constantius** joined the U.S. Army ca. 1818, listed as a 3rd Lt. in the Artillery Corps on April 18, 1818; a 2nd Lt. on April 20, 1818; a 1st Lt. on September 3, 1820; transferred to the 1st Infantry on June 1, 1821; resigned on June 30, 1825<sup>51.</sup> A June 1821 roster shows **Lt. Peirce** on duty in Baton Rouge, LA., listed as troops of the U.S. Army stationed within the precincts of the Creek Nation of Indians, commanded by Col. Talbot Chambers of the 1st Regiment of the 1st Infantry.

After his resignation from the U.S. Army he made his home in the Baton Rouge, LA., where he raised his family. He was the owner of the plantations "Gartness" and "Arlington." His son, Hamilton McKee, (who the author was named after) was like his father, a Col. of Volunteers in the Mexican War.

Evidently after the death of his wife, **Col. Constantius Peirce** entered the army as a Captain of volunteers, under Gen. Houston in the War for the Independence of Texas<sup>53,</sup> A further listing shows he died in 1839 near San Jacinto, TX., possibly in the battle of San Jacinto?<sup>54.</sup>

Children:<sup>55.</sup>.

- i. Granville M., b. Dec. 5, 1827, m. Mary Charlotte Baker.
- ii. Frances Temple, b. Feb.10, 1826, m. Bertrand Haralson.
- iii. Hamilton McRee, b. Sept.23, 1824.
- iv. Mary Steer, b. Feb.28, 1830, m. Joseph Mather, Apr.16, 1850.
- v. Sarah Rowell, b. Apr.7, 1832.
- vi. Laura, m. Fergus Haralson.

### NINTH GENERATION

**9.** Granville Mellon Peirce (Constantius<sup>8</sup>, Joseph H.<sup>7</sup>, Joseph<sup>6</sup>, Isaac<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born at East Baton Rouge Parish, LA. on December 5, 1827<sup>56</sup>. Died in Baton Rouge, LA. on September 2, 1878<sup>57</sup>. He was married ca. 1856 to Mary Charlotte Baker<sup>58</sup>. born in LA., ca. 1840<sup>59</sup>, died in LA., after July, 1874<sup>60</sup>. She was the daughter of John D. and Charlotte Ann (Wimbish) Baker<sup>61</sup>.

**Granville Peirce** attended Princeton College in New Jersey in 1845. His expenses were covered by an annuity left him by a maternal aunt Catherine (Lintot) Minor<sup>62.</sup>

A 1850 Census shows **Granville** and his brother Hamilton living together in Baton Rouge, probably a boarding house, the census shows Hamiltons' occupation as an assessor<sup>63.</sup>

**Granville** operated the 640-acre plantation farm "Wilderness" located in the East Baton Rouge Parish, LA. area. The plantation was previously owned by **John D. Baker**, and inherited by his only child **Mary Charlotte**, **Granville's** wife.<sup>64.</sup>

**Granville Peirce** died of yellow fever during the epidemic of 1878. He was buried in Catholic Cemetery (St. Joseph Cemetery) on Main and 15th. Sts. in Baton Rouge, LA<sup>65.</sup>

In the research of the Peirce family I found the Obituary of Hamilton McRee Peirce, Granville's brother, and my namesake, which I can identify with his nickname "HAM" so being, I felt a desire to add this tidbit:

At his residence, in this Parish, on the Comite Road, near the residence of Mr. G.M.Peirce, on Tuesday morning, May 1st, Hamilton McRee Peirce aged 42 years.

Gone to his long home, followed by the regrets of many friends who loved him well for the better qualities of humanity which shone contempicuously in his nature. Kind-hearted, genial "Ham" - fare thee well! "Green be thee turf above thee" and flowers perennial bedeck thy grave in emblematle\_\_\_\_\_\_ imagery of memory's abiding freshness for thee. Further would we pray: - "Bright be the place of thy soul."<sup>66</sup>

Children:

### i. Lulie J., b. Jan.26, 1865, m. 1892 Harry J. Dole.

- ii. Frances, (Fannie), b. May 21, 1863, m. J.Villere.
- iii. Leontine, b. Dec. 19, 1861, d. July 23, 1885.
- iv. Hardy, b. Feb. 6, 1867, d. Nov.11, 1877.
- v. Philomena, b. July 24, 1865.
- vi. Edward Walter, b. July 17, 1874.
- vii. Granville M., b. May 1858, d. Dec.1, 1862.
- viii. Hamilton P., b. Apr. 3, 1870.
- ix. Henry August, b. Feb. 6, 1867.
- x. Joseph Holly, b. Dec. 18, 1871.

### **TENTH GENERATION**

**10.** Lulie J. Peirce (Granville<sup>9</sup>, Constantius<sup>8</sup>, Joseph H.<sup>7</sup>, Joseph<sup>6</sup>, Isaac<sup>5</sup>, Isaac<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>. Thomas<sup>2</sup>, Thomas<sup>1</sup>). Born in East Baton Rouge Parish, LA. on January 26, 1865, died in New Orleans, LA. on April 22, 1932<sup>68</sup>. She married in New Orleans, LA. on February 1, 1892<sup>69</sup>, to Harry J. Dole. He was the son of George and Arabella (Petrie) Dole.

Lulie Peirce as a young girl attended St. Joseph's Academy (convent) in Baton Rouge, LA. Her and her sisters' Frances and Leontine seemingly boarded at the school, going by their composition books that were passed down thru the family. The books were from 1876 to 1879, they covered subjects such as religion, English and arithmetic, the penmanship and artistic designs were of the highest quality. Their writings are proof of the liberal arts and social education which were common of all refined young ladies of that era.

Children: Listed under Harry J. Dole on page 20.

### NOTES AND REFERENCES

<sup>1.</sup> William Richard Cutter, A.M., <u>Genealogical and Personal Memoirs</u>, Relating to the Families of Boston and Eastern Massachusetts. Clearview Co., Vol.III, p.1477.

- <sup>2</sup> Thomas Bellows Wyman, <u>The Genealogical and Estates of Charlestown, Massachusetts</u>,
- <u>1629-1818</u>, New England History Press, Somerworth, 1982. p.756
- <sup>3.</sup> Clarence Torrey, <u>New England Marriages, prior to 1700</u>, p.584.
- <sup>4.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierces Families</u>, Washington, D.C., p.265.
- <sup>5</sup> Thomas Bellows Wyman, <u>The Genealogical and Estates of Charlestown, Massachusetts</u>, 1629-1818, New England History Press, Somerworth, 1982. p.756
- <sup>6.</sup> William Richard Cutter, A.M., <u>Genealogical and Personal Memoirs</u>, Relating to the Families of Boston and Eastern Massachusetts. Clearview Co., Vol.III, p.1477.
- <sup>7.</sup> William Richard Cutter, A.M., <u>Genealogical and Personal Memoirs</u>, Relating to the Families of Boston and Eastern Massachusetts. Clearview Co., Vol.III, p.1477.
- <sup>7.</sup> James Savage, <u>Genealogical Dictionary</u>, The First Settlers of New England, (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1981.) Vol. I, p.90.
- <sup>8.</sup> James Savage, <u>Genealogical Dictionary</u>, The First Settlers of New England. (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1981.) Vol. III, p.431.

<sup>9.</sup> Thomas Bellows Wyman, <u>The Genealogical and Estates of Charlestown, Massachusetts</u>, <u>1629-</u> <u>1818</u>, New England History Press, Somerworth, 1982. p.756

- <sup>10</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 266-267.
- <sup>10</sup> Vital Statistics, Boston, Ma., City Document No.150.
- <sup>11.</sup> William Richard Cutter, A.M., <u>Genealogical and Personal Memoirs</u>, Relating to the Families of Boston and Eastern Massachusetts, Clearview Co., Vol.III, p.1477.
- <sup>12.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 267
- <sup>13.</sup> Clarence Torrey, <u>New England Marriages, prior to 1700.</u>, p. 584.
- <sup>14.</sup> James Savage, <u>Genealogical Dictionary</u>, The First Settlers of New England, (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1981.) Vol. I, p.90
- <sup>15</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 267
- <sup>16.</sup> James Savage, <u>Genealogical Dictionary</u>, The First Settlers of New England, (Baltimore,

Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1981.) Vol. I, p.90

- <sup>17.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 270.
- <sup>18.</sup> Ibid; p. 270.
- <sup>19.</sup> Marriage License, No.07848, Vol.1646-1800, No.2882, Boston, MA.
- <sup>20.</sup> James Savage, <u>Genealogical Dictionary</u>, The First Settlers of New England. (Baltimore,
- Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1981.) Vol. III, p. 427.
- <sup>21.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, Seven Pierce Families, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 276-277.
- <sup>22.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, Seven Pierce Families, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 277
- <sup>23.</sup> Index of Deaths in Massachusetts Centinel and Columbian Centinel, 1784-1840, Compiled by American Antiquarian Society, Worcester, MA. p.
- <sup>24.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, Seven Pierce Families, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 277
- <sup>25.</sup> Index of Deaths in Massachusetts Centinel and Columbian Centinel, 1784-1840, Compiled by American Antiquarian Society, Worcester, MA. p. 3489.
- <sup>26.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, Seven Pierce Families, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 277.
- <sup>27.</sup> Probate Docket, Vol. 8, 23600-25599, 1811-1824, Suffolk Co., Ma. Courthouse, Boston, MA.
- <sup>28.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, Seven Pierce Families, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 289.
- <sup>29.</sup> Boston Births, Baptisms, Marriages, and Deaths-- Boston Births, 1700-1800, Edited by
- William S. Appleton, Genealogical Publishing Co., Baltimore, 1978. p.257.
- <sup>30.</sup> Death Cert. Registry Dic. City of Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.
- <sup>31</sup> Marriage License, Index of Marriages, O-Z, 1646-1799. Vol.C, p.33, Boston, MA.
- <sup>32</sup> Frederick Clifton Pierce, Esq. Pierce Genealogy, Worcester: Press of Chas. Hamilton, 1882, p.103. <sup>33.</sup> <u>**Ibid:**</u> p.103.
- <sup>34.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 289
- <sup>35.</sup> Frederick Clifton Pierce, Esq. Pierce Genealogy, Worcester: Press of Chas. Hamilton, 1882, p.103. <sup>36</sup> Probate Docket, Vol.8, 23600-25559, 1811-1924, Suffolk Co., MA. Courthouse, Boston, MA.
- <sup>37.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 316.
- <sup>38.</sup> Birth Cert. No.V7-P,76-77, Registry Div. Boston, MA.
- <sup>39.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 316.
- <sup>40.</sup> The Genealogies and Estates of Charlestown, Massachusetts, 1629-1818, by Thomas Bellows Wyman, A reprinting by the New England History Press, Somersworth, 1982. p. 761.
- <sup>41.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 316.
- <sup>42.</sup> Index of Deaths in Massachusetts Centinel and Columbian Centinel, 1784-1840, Compiled by American Antiquarian Society, Worcester, MA. p. 3489.
- <sup>43.</sup> Harvey Cushman Pierce, <u>Seven Pierce Families</u>, Washington, D.C., 1936. p. 316.
- <sup>44</sup> **Ibid:** p. 316.
- <sup>45.</sup> Birth Cert., Registry Div. Boston, MA. 1800-1845.
- <sup>46.</sup> The Abridged Compendium of American Genealogy, Edited by Frederick A. Virkus. Vol.III, 1928. F.A.Virkus & Co., Chicago, IL. p. 406.
- <sup>47.</sup> The Louisiana Genealogical Register, Vol.XVII, No.4, Dec.1970, p. 336. Marriage Record from the Vendor Index., E.Baton Rouge Parish, LA. Courthouse, 1811-1925. Vol. JL. p. 300. <sup>48</sup> Diocese of Baton Rouge Catholic Church Records, 1770-1803, Vol.2, p. 680.

<sup>49</sup> Probate Court, E. Baton Rouge, LA. Courthouse, Succession Papers on Mary Steer, deceased, dated June 17, 1837.

<sup>50.</sup> Diocese of Baton Rouge Catholic Church Records, 1770-1803, Vol.2, p. 680.

<sup>51.</sup> F.B.Heitman, <u>Historical Register of the U.S. Army</u>, from its Organization Sept.20, 1789 to Sept.20, 1889. Washington D.C., The National Tribune, 1890. p. 514.

- <sup>52.</sup> *Returns from Regular Army Infantry Register*, June 1821. National Archives, Washington, D.C., Publication M.665 Microfilm Roll.
- <sup>53.</sup> *The Compendium of American Genealogy*, Edited by Frederick A. Virkus, F.I.A.G. Vol.IV., 1930. Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., 1968. p. 583.
- <sup>54.</sup> *The Abridged Compendium of American Genealogy*, Edited by Frederick A. Virkus. Vol.III, 1928. F.A. Virkus & Co., Chicago, IL. p. 406.
- <sup>55.</sup> Probate Court, E. Baton Rouge, LA. Courthouse, Succession Papers on Mary Steer, deceased, dated June 17, 1837.
- <sup>56.</sup> Baptism Cert., St. Joseph Church, Baton Rouge, LA. The diocese of Baton Rouge Catholic Church Records, Vol.5, 1830-1839, p. 487.
- <sup>57.</sup> Obituary, Weekly Advocate Newspaper, Baton Rouge, LA., Sept.6, 1878.
- <sup>58.</sup> Probate papers of John D.Baker, No.448, Bundle 76, dated 16 Aug.1855. E. Baton Rouge Parish, LA., Courthouse.

<sup>59.</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, W. Feliciana Parish, LA., by Donald W. Johnson, copyright 1976, Zacharp, LA., p. 74, Family No. 470.

<sup>60.</sup> Still alive 1874. Record of birth of her last child, Edward Walter Peirce, b. July 17, 1874.

<sup>61.</sup> Probate Papers of Baker Family, dated 30 Dec.1844, where Josphus Baker is appointed Administrator of Mary Charlotte Baker, daughter of Charlotte Ann Wimbish and John D.Baker, both decd. W. Feliciana, LA., Parish Courthouse.

<sup>62.</sup> Probate File P-Box 94, Annuity left in the will of Catherine (Lintot) Minor, \$500. for the sole purpose of education, also letters from Granville while attending Princeton College, Adams Co. MS. Courthouse, Natchez, MS.

<sup>63.</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, City of Baton Rouge, E. Baton Rouge Parish, LA.

<sup>64.</sup> Probate papers of John D.Baker, No.448, Bundle 76, dated 16 Aug.1855. E. Baton Rouge Parish, LA., Courthouse.

<sup>65.</sup> Weekly Advocate Newspaper, Baton Rouge, LA., Fri. Nov. 22, 1878.

- <sup>66.</sup> Daily Gazette & Comet Newspaper, Baton Rouge, LA., May 5, 1866.
- <sup>67.</sup> Death certificate, New Orleans, LA.
- <sup>68.</sup> Marriage certificate, New Orleans, LA.

# **BAKER FAMILY**

### FIRST GENERATION

1. John Baker. Born after 1775<sup>1</sup>, died in Louisiana before December, 1827<sup>2</sup>. Married ca.1795 to Patience, died in Louisiana before December, 1827<sup>2</sup>. Land Claims, Natchez Court Records, p.403. 16 February 1803. Nathaniel Tomilinson and Elizabeth, his wife, and Wm. Daniel Baker, of Adams County, John Baker and Patience, his wife, and Luther Smith and Martha Elizabeth, his wife, of New Feliciana, by said Wm. Daniel Baker, their attorney in fact, (legally constituted in Jany. 1803.), to Samuel C. Young, Esq. of Point Coupee for \$6500 in hand paid to Nathaniel Tomilinson and Eliz., his wife and William Daniel Baker, for themselves and the said John Baker and Patience, his wife, and Luther Smith and Martha Eliz., his wife, 3 tracts of land on St. Catherine's Creek, (1) 200 acres gr. by Spain to Daniel Baker, 20 Apr. 1784, beg. in a tract formerly belonging to St. Germain, land belonging formerly to David Mitchell and John Coleman; (2) 150 acres, a Sp. gr. to David Mitchell, 20 Apr. 1784, adj. John Coleman, St. Germain and John Lusk; (3) 128 acres, a Sp. gr. to Elizabeth Tomilinson, as above. Signed. Wit: Benj. Frazer, Samuel Tomilinson, Rich. Ray Reeve.

Children:<sup>2.</sup>

i. William D., b. 1796, m. 1815 Martha Bingaman

ii. William T.

iii. John T.

### **SECOND GENERATION**

**2. William D. Baker (John<sup>1.</sup>) born** in Louisiana, ca.1796<sup>3.</sup>, died in Louisiana before January 1854<sup>4.</sup> Married in Wilkerson Co., MS. on July 12, 1815<sup>5.</sup> to **Martha Bingaman**, the daughter of **Adam Bingaman<sup>6.</sup>** William married second to Elizabeth Teal on January 20, 1827<sup>7.</sup>

Children:<sup>8.</sup>

i. John D., b. 1817, m. 1839 Charlotte Ann Wimbish.

### **THIRD GENERATION**

**3.** John D. Baker (William D.<sup>2.</sup>, John<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Louisiana 1817.<sup>9.</sup> Died in West Felicana Parish, LA. before September 1855<sup>10.</sup> Married to Charlotte Ann Wimbish in Louisiana on December 14, 1839<sup>11.</sup> Charlotte died in W. Feliciana Parish, LA. on December 1, 1842<sup>12.</sup> She was the daughter of Samuel and Ann (Alston) Wimbish<sup>13.</sup>

**John Baker** owned and operated the plantation "Wilderness" consisting of 640 acres, located in E.Baton Rouge Parish, LA., about seven miles east of the city<sup>14.</sup>

Children:<sup>15.</sup>

i. Mary Charlotte, b. ca. 1840, m. ca. 1856, Granville M. Peirce.

### FOURTH GENERATION

**4.** Mary Charlotte Baker (John D.<sup>3.</sup>, William D.<sup>2.</sup>, John<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Louisiana ca. 1840<sup>16.</sup> Died in Louisiana after 1870<sup>17.</sup> Married in LA. ca. 1856<sup>18.</sup> to Granville M Peirce, the son of Constantius and Mary (Steer) Peirce<sup>19.</sup> Children: Listed under Granville M. Peirce

### NOTES AND REFERENCES

<sup>1.</sup> 1820 U.S. Census, West Feliciana Parish, LA.

<sup>2,</sup> Baker Probate File, box. 6. Judgement recorded N-602.3., W. Feliciana Parish, LA. Courthouse.

- <sup>3.</sup> 1820 U.S. Census, W.Felician Parish, LA. W. Feliciana Parish LA. Courthouse,
- <sup>4.</sup> Public Sale on Succession of Wm.D.Baker, deceased, W. Feliciana Parish LA, District Court,.
- <sup>5.</sup> Marriage Bond, Book A, p. 137. Wilkerson Co., MS. Courthouse.
- <sup>6.</sup> Marriage License, Book A, p. 283. Wilkerson Co., MS. Courthouse.
- <sup>7.</sup> The Louisiana Genealogical Register, Vol. XVI. No.3, Sept.1969, p. 242.

<sup>8.</sup> Baker/Peirce papers, Probate File, box 7, 18 Apr.1857. p. 18. W. Feliciana Parish LA. Courthouse,

<sup>9.</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, W. Feliciana Parish, LA., By Donald W. Johnson (1976) p. 74.

<sup>10.</sup> Tri-Weekly Advocate Newspaper,

<sup>11.</sup> Marriage License, Recorded Dec.15, 1839, Notarial Record Book 1, p. 60-61., W. Feliciana Parish LA., Courthouse.

<sup>12.</sup> *Death Notices from Louisiana Newspapers*, 1811-1919. compiled by Brenda LaGroue Mayers and Gloria Lambert Kerns, Vol.1, (1984) Published by Folk Finders, Baker, LA., p. 90.

- <sup>13.</sup> Baker Papers, Probate Court, dated Dec. 1844. W.Feliciana Parish, LA., Courthouse.
- <sup>14.</sup> John D. Baker Papers, Probate No.448, Aug. 1855. E.Baton Rouge Parish, LA. Courthouse,
- <sup>15.</sup> Baker/Peirce Papers, Probate File, box 7, Apr.1857. W.Feliciana Parish, LA. Courthouse,
- <sup>16.</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, W. Feliciana Parish, LA. By Donald W. Johnson, (1976) p. 74.
- <sup>17</sup> Peirce/Baker probate papers, W.Feliciana Parish, LA.
- <sup>18.</sup> John D. Baker Papers, Probate No. 448, Aug. 1855. E.Baton Rouge Parish, LA. Courthouse,
- <sup>19.</sup> Baptism Certificate, Diocese of Baton Rouge, LA., Archives.

# **KIMBALL FAMILY**

### FIRST GENERATION

**1. Benjamin Kimball.** Born in Brunswick Co., VA. ca 1708, died in Camden District, SC., ca. 1786<sup>1.</sup> Married to **Elizabeth Moore**, died before April, 1780<sup>2.</sup> She was the daughter of **Israel Moore**<sup>2.</sup>

**Benjamin** appears in the North Carolina court records when he petitioned for land in the Edgecombe County, in the part that later was set off to form Granville Co. At a Council held at Newbern, April 19, 1745, **Benjamin** petitioned for 200 acres in Edgecombe Co. Saunders: Colonial Records of North Carolina, Vol. IV, p. 768<sup>3.</sup>

**Benjamin Kimball**, No. 29, appears on Muster Roll, Regiment of Granville Co., Captain Daniel Harris' Company. (Granville Co., NC. Militia Returns, 1754-1763, File: C.R. Box 1)<sup>3.</sup>

Abstracted Will:

Kimball, Benjamin Apt. 38 Pck. 1366.

Will of **Benjamin Kimball Senor**... son Charles to have negro Peter; to son John, plantation he now lives on; to son **Fredk Kimball**, negroes (named); to Daughter Mary Roberson, boy Essex; to daughter Lucy Burnet; girl Beck; to daughter Elizabeth O'Bannon, 250 SC money; to daughter Fanny Roberson, negro George; for son Benja. Kimball's five youngest children, negroes (named) and the plantation he lately from (sic)...**Fredk Kimball** and William McDonald, Exrs., 18 Apr. 1781, Benj. Kimball () (seal) Wit: Jas. Kennedy, Thos. Thomson, Proved by Maj. Thomas Thompson 28 Sept 1782. before Robt Patton.

Letter from Charles Cotesworth Pinckney, 30 Apr 1785, taking the oath of Maj. Thomas Thomson.

Sworn before John Marshal, JP for Lancaster Co., 4 Feb1786.

### Fredk. Kimball sworn 8 May 1786

Warrant of appraisement, 15 Apr. 1786, to William Welch, Jacob Gray, Sherrod Gray, Edward Narramore, and William Jones.<sup>4</sup>

Children:<sup>1.</sup>

i. John,

- ii. Frederick, b. 1746, m. 1770 Sarah McDonald.
- iii. Mary, m. Roberson
- iv. Lucy, m. Benjamin Burnet
- v. Elizabeth, m. O'Bannon
- vi. Fanny, m. Roberson
- vii. Benjamin,
- viii. Charles,
- ix. Jenny,

### SECOND GENERATION

**2. Frederick Kimball (Benjamin<sup>1.</sup>).** Born in Granville Co., NC. ca. 1746, died in W. Feliciana Parish, LA. ca. 1812<sup>5.</sup> Married in Camden District, SC. ca. 1770<sup>5.</sup> to **Sarah McDonald**, the daughter of **Daniel and Rebecca (Middleton) McDonald<sup>5</sup>. Sara's** father **Daniel** was born ca. 1723 in Invertness, Scotland, his will dated 15 Dec.

1777 in St. Marks Parish, Craven Co., SC. He died about 1797 in Fredericksburg, SC. Sara's grandfather, **Donald McDonald** is said to be the 3rd grandson of **Maclan of Glencoe** 

The legislature, State of South Carolina, in 1783, appointed Commissioners to lay off and divide the respective Districts into counties, **Frederick Kimball** was one of the commissioners for the district of Camden.<sup>6</sup>

-Frederick Kimball served in the Revolutionary Army as Lt., Capt., Maj., and Col. during 1780 and 1781 under Col. Marshall<sup>7.</sup>

On September 1, 1795 **Frederick Kimball** was awarded a Spanish Grant by Carondelet, Claim No. 417 for 1000 acres on Bayou Sara, 40 miles S. of Fort, bound by Levi Wells and Judith Baker<sup>8</sup>.

**Frederick Kimball** died in West Feliciana Parish, LA., leaving a will signed October 6, 1807 and probated October 15, 1812<sup>9.</sup>

Children:<sup>5.</sup>

- i. Frederick Jr., m. 1796 Nances F. Smith
- ii. Sally Sara, m. 1797 Zachariah Smith.
- iii. Wade, m. 1799 Elizabeth Stokes.
- iv. Rebecca, m. 1793 Philip L. Alston.
- v. Easter, m. 1st William Williams, 2nd John Cammack.
- vi. Elizabeth, m. David Robinson.
- vii. Benjamin, minor 1807, d. 1811.
- viii. Mary Eleanor Ann, m. 1811 Thomas McDonald.
- ix. Daniel M., name of wife unknown.
- x. Middleton W., m. Adelaide Deshautell.
- xi. Joseph, m. 1st Ewisa Riche, 2nd Eliza Plauche

### THIRD GENERATION

**3. Rebecca Kimball (Frederick<sup>2</sup>, Benjamin<sup>1</sup>).** Born about 1772 in Camden District, Chester Co., SC., died in Pinckneyville (Wilkerson Co.,) MS., before October 7, 1822<sup>10.</sup> Married in La., ca. 1793 to **1st Philip Lewis Alston**, the son of **John and Elizabeth (Hynes) Alston**.<sup>11.</sup>

**Philip's** widow **Rebecca**, married 2nd in Bayou Sara, West Feliciana Parish, LA. on April 23, 1807 to Luther Smith, son of Calvin and Abygale (Taft) Smith<sup>12</sup>. Of this marriage there was no issue.

Children of Rebecca Kimball listed under Phillip Lewis Alston,

### NOTES AND REFERENCES

<sup>1.</sup> Abstracted by Brent H. Holcomb, G.R.S. and Elmer O. Parker, Camden District, S.C. Wills and Administrations 1781- 1787 (1770-1796) p. 40. Will of Benjamin Kimball, apt. 38 Pck. 1366.

<sup>2.</sup> <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 47. Will of Israel Moore, Apt. 45 Pck. 1611. Dated 10 Apr. 1780.

<sup>3.</sup> Beatrice Mackey Doughtie, <u>McDonald, Kimball, Wade, Leak.</u>, (Court, Bible, Church, Cemetery, Family Records) (1971) p. 87.

<sup>4.</sup> Abstracted by Brent H. Holcomb, G.R.S. and Elmer O. Parker, Camden District, S.C. Wills and Administration, 1781-1787 (1770-1796), p. 40.

Administrations, 1781-1787 (1770-1796) p.40. Will of Benjamin Kimball, Apt. 38 Pck. 1366.

<sup>5.</sup> Beatrice Mackey Doughtie, <u>McDonald, Kimball, Wade, Leak.</u>, (Court, Bible, Church, Cemetery, Family Records) (1971) p. 103.

<sup>6.</sup> South Carolina Historical and Genealogical Magazine, Vol. XXVII, p 155.

<sup>7.</sup> South Carolina Dept. Archives, Columbia, SC. Revolutionary War Service, File No.4281, Frame 392-401, Roll # 83.

<sup>8</sup> Beatrice Mackey Doughtie, <u>McDonald, Kimball, Wade, Leak.</u>, (Court, Bible, Church, Cemetery, Family Records) (1971) p. 93.

Also: Adams Co., Ms. Courthouse, Spanish Records, Bk. B, p. 310; See also American State papers.

<sup>9.</sup> Beatrice Mackey Doughtie, <u>McDonald, Kimball, Wade, Leak.</u>, (Court, Bible, Church, Cemetery, Family Records) (1971) p. 95..

<sup>10.</sup> Beatrice Mackey Doughtie, <u>McDonald, Kimball, Wade, Leak.</u>, (Court, Bible, Church, Cemetery, Family Records) (1971) p. 110.

<sup>11.</sup> Will of Philip Lewis Alston, from the index to the Archives of Spanish West Florida, 1782-1810, Vol. 7, p. 224, Copied from Microfilm at Bluebonnet Library, Baton Rouge, LA.

<sup>12</sup> Diocese of Baton Rouge LA., Catholic Church Records, 1804-1819, Vol. 3, p. 17.

<sup>13.</sup> Beatrice Mackey Doughtie, <u>McDonald, Kimball, Wade, Leak.</u>, (Court, Bible, Church, Cemetery, Family Records) (1971) p. 110.

<sup>14.</sup> Will of Philip Lewis Alston, from the index to the Archives of Spanish West Florida, 1782-1810, Vol. 7, p. 224, Copied from Microfilm at Bluebonnet Library, Baton Rouge, LA.

# **ALSTON FAMILY**

### FIRST GENERATION

1. **William Alston**. Born at Saxham Hall, Newton, England in 1537, buried there on January 13, 1617.<sup>1.</sup> Married to **Elizabeth**, daughter and Co-Heir of Hamstead (of Halstead Co., Essex) (by the daughter of **William Bindloss**, Esqr., Sergeant at Law.<sup>1.</sup>

Children:<sup>2.</sup>

- i. William
- ii. Thomas, baptized 1564.
- iii. Joseph, baptized 1570.
- iv. Ann, baptized 1568.
- v. Mary, baptized 1584.

### SECOND GENERATION

2. **Thomas Alston (William<sup>1.</sup>)** of Gedding Hall, Polstead Co., Suffolk, England. Baptized at Newton on February 23, 1564, buried there on January 25, 1619.<sup>1.</sup> Married **Frances Bloomfield** baptized at Cottenham on September 8, 1612, died before 1678.<sup>1.</sup> She was the daughter of **Simon Bloomfield** of Cottenham, Monks Illey in Suffolk.<sup>1.</sup>

Children:<sup>3.</sup>

- i. William, d. 1637.
- ii. Thomas, d. 1678, m. Elizabeth St. John.
- iii. Edward, m. Esther Ashcomb.
- iv. John, b. 1610, m. Dorothy Temple.
- v. Frances, m. William Lord Munson.

### THIRD GENERATION

**3.** John Alston (Thomas<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>.) of the Inner Temple and of Pavenham, Bedford Co., England was born in 1610, buried at Pavenham on August 15, 1687.<sup>4</sup>. Married at Odell to Dorothy Temple, born at Odell on January 4, 1634, buried at Pavenham on December 5, 1668.<sup>4</sup>. The daughter of Sir John and Dorothy (Lee) Temple.<sup>4</sup>.

Children:<sup>5.</sup>

- i. William, baptized 1637, m. Thomasine Brooke.
- ii. Thomas, d.1678.
- iii. Edmond,
- iv. John, m. Anne Wallis.
- v. Frances, m. Edwards Reynolds
- vi. Elizabeth, m. William Corfts.
- vii. Mary, b. ca 1643, m. John Lemon.
- viii. Dorothy, b. ca. 1642, m. Thomas Wells.
- ix. Sarah, b. ca.1641.

### FOURTH GENERATION

John Alston (John<sup>3.</sup>, Thomas<sup>2.</sup>, William<sup>1.</sup>) of Pavenham, Bedford Co. died in 1704<sup>6.</sup>
 Married to Anne Wallis, born after 1644<sup>7.</sup> Anne was the daughter of John Wallis<sup>8.</sup> (son of Rev. John Wallis of Ashford, in Kent), noted theologian, scholar and mathematician.<sup>9.</sup>

Children:<sup>6.</sup>

### i. John, baptized 1673. m. Mary Clark

- ii. Edward, baptized 1689.
- iii. Thomas,
- iv. Francesca, m. Whitlock
- v. Sarah, baptized 1680.
- vi. Elizabeth, baptized 1684.

### FIFTH GENERATION

5. John Alston (John<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>). Born in Felmershaw, Bedfordshire, England on December 29, 1673<sup>10</sup>, died in Chowan Co., NC. ca. 1758<sup>11</sup>. Married ca. 1706<sup>12</sup>. to Mary Clark, born ca.1687 and died after 1758<sup>13</sup>.

The immigrant **John** was the first of the Alston family to come to America. One of the first records of **John Alston** in North Carolina is a grant of 270 acres of land on Bennetts creek in 1711, what is now Gates Co., near or immediately where Gatesville now stands<sup>14.</sup> While residing in Virginia it was recorded on April 20, 1715, He was a juror at court held at the house of Mr. Henry King. Later he was a grand juror at a general court of Oyer and Terminer at the general courthouse at Queen Anns Creek in Chowan Precinct, March 30, 1731.

He was called Captain Alston until 1725, then Major until 1729, and afterwards known as **Colonel Alston**. His titles were obtained when in 1725 he was appointed revenue collector for the king.<sup>14.</sup> On October 24, 1724, he was commissioned a Justice of the Peace<sup>15.</sup>

April 3, 1738 he was elected vestryman of St. Pauls Parish, Chowan County, and served until 1747, or later, also serving as sheriff of Chowan County<sup>16.</sup>

**John Alston's** will (originals in the office of the Secretary of State at Raleigh, N.C.) February 20, 1755; December 2, 1758<sup>17.</sup>

Children:<sup>18.</sup>

- i. Solomon, b. ca. 1704, m. 1729 Ann (Nancy) Hinton.
- ii. Elizabeth, b. 1711, m. Samuel Williams Sr.
- iii. Joseph John, b. 1702, d. 1781, m. Elizabeth Chancy.
- iv. William, b. 1743, m. Ann Kimbrough.
- v. Phillip b. 1705, m. 1745 Winfred Whitmel.
- vi. James, d. 1761, m. Christan Lillington.
- vii. Mary, b. 1709, m. 1st Henry Guston, 2nd Wm. Seward.
- viii. Sarah, b. 1713, m. Thomas Kearney.
- ix. Martha, b. 1715, m. 1752, Lemuel Wilson.
- x. Charity, b. 1717, m. 1764, John Dawson.

**SIXTH GENERATION** 6. Solomon Alston (John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>). Born in North Carolina ca. 1704, died in Warren Co., NC. in 1784<sup>18.</sup> Married ca. 1729<sup>19.</sup> to Ann (Nancy) Hinton, daughter of Col. John and Mary (Hardy) Hinton of Wake Co., NC.<sup>20.</sup>

Solomon Alston sold 4,000 acres of land in Bute, now Warren Co., to his uncle Joseph John Alston, who willed it to his son Henry. He is also recorded as having been a grand juror in 1769, from Granville Co., NC.<sup>21.</sup>

Solomon's will on record from Warren Co., NC. dated September 4, 1780<sup>22.</sup>

Children:<sup>23.</sup>

- i. Mary, b.1730, m. Nathaniel Kimbrough.
- ii. Solomon, b.1733, m. Sarah.
- iii. John, b. 1735, m. Elizabeth Hynes.
- iv. William, Lt. Col., b. 1736, m. Charity Alston.
- v. Anne, b. 1738, m. Jesse Hunter.
- vi. Phillip, b. 1741, m. Mildred McCoy.
- vii. Charity, b. 1743, m. Capt. James Jones.
- viii. Martha, b. 1745, m. 1760, Isaac Hunter.
- ix. Rachel, b. 1747, m. Edmund Jones.
- x. Sarah, b. 1752, m. Morgan.
- xi. James, b. 1754, m. 1st Sarah Kearney, 2nd Sarah Hawkins.

### SEVENTH GENERATION

7. John Alston (Solomon<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Thomas<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>). Born in Chowan Co., NC. on April 18, 1735<sup>24</sup>, died at New Feliciana, LA. on July 2, 1802. Married ca. 1761<sup>25.</sup> to Elizabeth Hynes of Hynes Co., NC. Born ca.1735, died before July 1781<sup>26.</sup>

John Alston was a wealthy person and a loyal Englishman, who not being in sympathy with the revolution, became a Tory. About 1770 he and his family moved to the Natchez section of West Florida, where he settled and operated his plantation "La Grange", in Hommochito, MS.<sup>27.</sup>

Due to his loyalty to the King, he was issued generous land patents from the British government.<sup>28.</sup>

In 1779, the Spanish government had gained control of the Natchez area, at this time John Alston and other English patriots rebelled against the Spanish crown, thus becoming fugitives<sup>29</sup>.

On July 29, 1781 on information received on the death of his wife Elizabeth at present with the nation of Indians the Chittimaches, where he had taken refuge with most of his property, Charles de Grandpre of the Spanish government appointed Alexander McIntosh guardian to John Alstons children, and seizure of his property<sup>30.</sup>

Children:<sup>31,32.</sup>

- i. Phillip Lewis, b. 1764, m. 1st 1790 Marian Gray, 2nd 1793 Rebecca Kimball.
- ii. Ann, b. 1767, m. 1784 Alexander Stirling.
- iii. William, b. 1769, m. Mildred Wells.
- iv. Solomon, b. 1768, never married.
- v. Jacob, b. ca. 1770, d. bet.1800/01.

vi. Lucretia,(Lucy), b. 1772, m. 1st Ruffin Gray, 2nd John Perrie James. (Lucy was the owner of "Oakley" Plantation (still in existence) in the St. Francisville, LA. area. It was here where Lucy brought John Audubon to tutor her daughter Eliza and where he accomplished much of his famous nature paintings.)

vii. Henry, b. 1776, d. 3 Aug. 1781.

### **EIGHTH GENERATION**

### 8. Phillip Lewis Alston (John<sup>7.</sup>, Solomon<sup>6.</sup>, John<sup>5.</sup>, John<sup>4.</sup>, John<sup>3.</sup> Thomas<sup>2.</sup>, William<sup>1.</sup>).

Born in North Carolina ca. 1764<sup>33.</sup> Died before November 9, 1803 at New Feliciana Parish, LA.<sup>34.</sup> Married 1st to MaryAnn Gray prior to 1790, no issue by this marriage<sup>35.</sup> Married 2nd to **Rebecca Kimball** of the Natchez Territory ca. 1793<sup>36.</sup> **Rebecca** was the daughter of **Col.** Frederick and Sarah (McDonald) Kimball<sup>37.</sup>

Although **Philip** and his brother Solomon were considered fugitives to the Spanish government, they were later pardoned and settled on Bayou Tunica in Feliciana Parish, LA. area.<sup>38.</sup>

In 1793, a lawsuit was filed by **Philip Alston** vs. **Frederick Kimball** due to the disagreement over **Col. Kimball's** reversal to his consent to allow **Philip** to marry his daughter **Rebecca**<sup>39.</sup> The will of **Philip Alston** was written on November 16, 1802 and was probated on December 8, 1803<sup>40.</sup>

Children:<sup>41.</sup>

- i. Ann, b. 1798, m. 1815 Samuel Wimbish
- ii. Philip Lewis, m. 1818 Lydia Adams
- iii. Isaac Gaillaird, never married.
- iv. Elizabeth,(Isabel), m. Arthur Adams.

### NINTH GENERATION

### 9. Ann Alston (Phillip<sup>8.</sup>, John<sup>7.</sup>, Solomon<sup>6.</sup>, John<sup>5.</sup>, John<sup>4.</sup>, John<sup>3.</sup>, Thomas<sup>2.</sup>, William<sup>1.</sup>).

Born in West Feliciana Parish, LA. ca. 1798, died in West Feliciana Parish, LA. on March 21, 1825<sup>42.</sup> Married in Wilkerson Co., MS. on September 4, 1815 to **Samuel Wimbish**<sup>43.</sup> born ca. 1780/90, died in West Feliciana Parish, LA., in 1844<sup>44.</sup>

Children:<sup>45.</sup>

- i. William Ruffin, b. 1819, m. 1854 Lucy Davis.
- ii. James R., b. 1824, m. 1854 Sarah Doherty.
- iii. Mary Ann, b. 1816, m. 1832 Abraham Gray.
- iv. Charlotte Ann, m. John D. Baker

### NOTES AND REFERENCES

<sup>1.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina. (Atlanta, GA.:, The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 15.

<sup>2.</sup> Ibid., Attached Pedigree Chart.

<sup>3.</sup> <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 12.

<sup>4.</sup> David Faris, Plantagenet Ancestry, Seventeenth-Century Colonist, Genealogy Pub.Co.

<sup>5.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina. (Atlanta, GA.:, The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 13.

- 6. Ibid., Attached Pedigree Chart and p. 16.
- <sup>7.</sup> Ibid., p. 18.
- <sup>8.</sup> <u>Ibid</u>., p. 17.
- <sup>9.</sup> The Louisiana Genealogical Register, Vol., p. 3.
- <sup>10.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta, GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 70.
- <sup>11.</sup> *The Louisiana Genealogical Register*, Vol. , p. 4.
- <sup>12.</sup> <u>Ibid</u>., p. 4.

<sup>13.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta,

- GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 68.
- <sup>14.</sup> Ibid., p. 67-68.
- <sup>15.</sup> Weynette Parks Haun, <u>Chowan County North Carolina, County Court Minutes,</u> (Court of pleas & Quarter Sessions) 1735-1738 : 1746-1748. Book II, p. 32. <sup>16</sup> Raymond Parker Fouts, Vesty Minutes of St. Paul's Parish, Chowan County, N.C. 1701-1776,
- pp. 57, 60, & 90. <sup>17.</sup> North Carolina Historical and Genealogical Register. (Abstract of Wills.) Vol. I, No. 2, p. 1.

<sup>18.</sup> Marilu Burch Smallwood, <u>Some Colonial and Revolutionary Families of North Carolina.</u>

(Published by the Author, 1969.) Vol. II, p. 21.

<sup>19</sup> Ibid., p. 11.

- <sup>20.</sup> <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 27.
- <sup>21.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Alstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta, GA.:
- The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 136.
- <sup>22.</sup> <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 132.
- <sup>23.</sup> <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 136.
- <sup>24.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta, GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 148.
- <sup>25.</sup> <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 148.

<sup>26.</sup> May Wilson McBee, <u>The Natchez Court Records</u>, <u>1767-1805 Abstracts of Early Records</u>. (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co.), Inc. 1979. Book A. p. 1.

<sup>27.</sup> Stanley Clisby Arthur, <u>Old Families of Louisiana</u>, (Baton Rouge, LA.), Claitor's Publishing Division, 1971 Reprint. p. 189.

- <sup>28.</sup> The Louisiana Genealogical Register, Vol. XVIII, No.4, Dec., 1971., p. 321-322.
- <sup>29.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., <u>The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina.</u>, (Atlanta, GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 141.

<sup>30.</sup> May Wilson McBee, The Natchez Court Records, 1767-1805 Abstracts of Early Records, (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1979.) Book A., p. 1.

- Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta, 31. GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 148.
- <sup>32.</sup> May Wilson McBee, The Natchez Court Records, 1767-1805 Abstracts of Early Records (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1979.) Book A., p. 1. <sup>33.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., <u>The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina.</u>, (Atlanta,
- GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 148.
- <sup>34.</sup> Will of Philip Lewis Alston, from the Index to the Archives of Spanish West Florida, 1782-1810. Vol. 7, pp. 224-234. Copied from Microfilm at Bluebonnet Library, Baton Rouge, LA.
- <sup>35.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta, GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 148.
- <sup>36.</sup> May Wilson McBee, The Natchez Court Records, 1767-1805 Abstracts of Early Records. (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1979.) p. 266, or Book F. p. 211.
- <sup>37.</sup> Beatrice Mackey Doughtie, <u>McDonald, Kimball, Wade, Leak.</u>, (Court, Bible, Church, Cemetery, Family Records) 1971. p. 103.
- <sup>38.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., <u>The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina.</u>, (Atlanta, Ga.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 145.
- <sup>39</sup> May Wilson McBee, The Natchez Court Records, 1767-1805 Abstracts of Early Records. (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1979.) p.266, or Book F, p. 211. <sup>40.</sup> Will of Philip Lewis Alston, from the Index to the Archives of Spanish West Florida, 1782-
- 1810. Vol. 7, pp. 224-234. Copied from Microfilm at Bluebonnet Library, Baton Rouge, LA.
- <sup>41</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta,
- GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 148.
- <sup>42</sup> Death Notices from Louisiana Newspapers, 1811-1919, Compiled by Brenda LaGroue Mayers and Gloria Lambert Kerns, Vol. 1. Copyright 1884, Published by: Folk Finders, Baker, La.
- page No. 90. (The Louisiana Journal, 03-31-1825, P3 C2 LSU116.)
- <sup>43.</sup> Marriage Bond, dated April 1815, Book B., p. 81, Wilkerson Co., MS. Courthouse. Marriage License, dated September 4, 1815, Book A., p.231, Wilkerson Co., MS. Courthouse.
- <sup>44.</sup> Death notice from LA. newspaper, vol. III, 929.3-L93M468d., Ms. State Archives, Jackson, Ms.
- <sup>45.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina., (Atlanta, GA.: The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 148-149.

### LINES OF DESCENT FROM SAIRE DE QUINCY AND GILBERT DE CLARE \* MAGNA CARTA SURETIES \* TO JOHN ALSTON

# FIRST LINE OF DESCENT

Gen. No.

\* 0 **Saire de Quincy, Magna Carta Surety,** born ca. 1155, died November 3, 1219 at Damletta. Married bef. 1173 to **Margaret de Beaumont**.

1 **Robert de Quincy,** died ca. 1277. Married to **Hawise Kevelioc**.

2 Margaret de Quincy, married to John de Lacie.

3 Maud de Lacie, died bef. March 10, 1288/9. Married January 25, 1237 to Richard de Clare, born August 4, 1222, died July 15, 1262. Son of Gilbert de Clare, Earl of Gloucest, Magna Carta Surety, born ca. 1180, died October 25, 1230 at Penros, Brittany. Married to Isabella Marshall. born ca. 1220, died January 17, 1240 at Berhampstead.

4 **Gilbert de Clare, Earl of Gloucest,** born September 2, 1243 at Christ Church, Hampshire. died December 7, 1299 at Monmouth Castle. Married on April 30, 1290 at Westminister Abbey to **Joan of Acre Plantagenet**, (his second wife) Joan was the daughter of **Edward I King of England** and granddaughter of **Henry III King of England**.

5 **Eleanor (Allonore) de Clare,** born October 12, 1292 at Caerphilly Castle, co. Glamorgan, died June 30, 1337. Married on April 20, 1335 at Groby to **Sir Edward Despenser,** September 30, 1342 in battle.

6 Sir Edward Despenser, married to Anne Ferrers, died August 8, 1367.

7 **Lord Edward le Despenser,** born March 24, 1335 at Buckland, Buckinghamshire, died November 11, 1375 at Llanblethian, co. Glamorgan. Married to **Elizabeth Bughersh,** born ca. 1342, died July 26, 1409.

8 Elizabeth Despenser, died April 11, 1408. Married to J. Fitzalan, 2nd Baron Arun born November 3, 1364, died August 14, 1390.

9 Thomas de Fitzalan, died ca.1430. Married to Joan Moyns.

10 **Ellen de Arundel Fitzalan**, ca. 1437 Married to **Sir Thomas Browne**, died July 20, 1460.

11 Sir Anthony Browne, Married to Lucy Neville (heir).

12 Sir Anthony Browne, Married to Alice Cage.

13 **Anthony Browne, Viscount Montagu,** born ca. 1528 at Sussex of Elsing in Norff, died October 19, 1592 at West Horsley, Surrey. Married to **Jane Radcliffe,** born ca. 1532, died July 22, 1552 at Cowdray (childbed).

14 **Hon. Anthony Browne,** born ca. 1553, died June 29, 1592 at Riverbank House, Cowdr Park. Married to **Mary Dormer,** died ca. 1637.

15 **Dorothy Browne,** Married to **Edward Lee,** born at Stanton Barry Co., Bucks.

16 **Dorothy Lee, co-heir,** died ca.1668. Married to **Sir John Temple,** born November 1593 at Biddleson, died 1632.

17 **Dorothy Temple,** born ca. 1610, died August 15, 1687. Married on January 4, 1634 at Odell to **John Alston,** born ca. 1610 at Parvenham, Co. Bedford, died ca. 1687.

18 John Alston,

### EDWARD III, KING OF ENGLAND

**Edward III** was only fourteen years old when he was crowned King of England in 1327. The first king to rule by a parliamentary title. Shortly after his crowning as king, he again brought dignity back to the monarchy, which had reached a low during the reign of his father **Edward II**.

**Edward III** was known as a great leader and soldier, who imaged himself after that of King Arthur. **Edward** later became known as the greatest warrior king in Christendom.

### LINES OF DESCENT FROM KING EDWARD III, KING OF ENGLAND TO JOHN ALSTON

#### FIRST LINE OF DESCENT

Gen. No.

0 **Edward III,** King of England, born November 13, 1312 at Winsor, died June 21, 1377 at Richmond. Married at York on January 24, 1328 to **Philippa of Hainault**, born June 24, 1311, died August 15, 1369<sup>1.</sup>

1 **Lionel of Antwerp**, Duke of Clarence, born November 29, 1338, died October 17, 1368 at Piedmont. Married September 9, 1352 to **Elizabeth de Burgh**, died 1363<sup>2.</sup>

2 **Edmund Mortimer**, 3rd. Earl of March, born February 1, 1351, died December 27, 1381.Married 1368 to **Philippa Plantagenet**, born August 16, 1355, died January 5, 1381/2.<sup>3.</sup>

3 **Sir Henry Percy**, born May 20, 1364, killed at Shrewsbury on July 21, 1403. Married before December 10, 1379. to **Elizabeth Mortimer**, born February 12, 1370/1, died April 20, 1417<sup>4.</sup>

4 **Henry Percy**, 2nd Earl of Northumberland, born February 3, 1392/3, slain at St. Albans on May 22, 1455. Married after October 1414 to **Eleanor Neville**<sup>5.</sup>

5 **Henry Percy**, 3rd Earl of Northumberland, born July 25, 1421, slain at Towton Field on March 29, 1461. Married abt. June 25, 1435 to **Eleanor Poynings** d/o **Richard**, died on February 1483/4<sup>6</sup>.

6 **Sir Thomas Hungerford**, died early 1469. Married before October 16, 1460 to **Anne Percy**, died July 5, 1522<sup>7.</sup>

7 **Edward Hastings**, 2nd Baron Hastings, born November 26, 1466, died November 8, 1506. Married before February 18, 1480/1 to **Mary Hungerford**, rn ca. 1467, died before July 10, 1533<sup>8.</sup>

8 **Thomas Stanley**, 2nd Earl of Derby, born before 1485, died at Colham Green Middlesex on May 23, 1521. Married before 1503 to **Anne Hastings**, buried November 17, 1550<sup>9.</sup>

9 **Robert Radcliffe**, 1st Earl of Sussex born ca. 1483, died November 27, 1542. Married before May 11/September 1, 1532 to **Margaret Stanley**, died after January 1533/4<sup>10</sup>.

10 Anthony Browne, born ca. 1528, died October 19, 1592. Married to Jane Radcliffe, born 1532, died July 22, 1552<sup>11.</sup>

11 **Hon. Anthony Browne**, born July 22, 1552, died June 29, 1592 at Riverbank House. Married **Mary Dormer d/o William**, died bet. July 20-November23, 1637<sup>12.</sup>

12 Edmund Lee, married to, died January 14,  $1652/3^{13}$ .

13 **Sir John Temple**, born 1593, died on September 23, 1632 at Biddlesden co. Buckingham, Married before 1613 to **Dorothy Lee<sup>14.</sup>** 

14 **John Alston**, born 1610, buried at Paverham on August 16, 1687. Married on January 4, 1634 at Odell, England to, **Dorothy Temple,d/o Sir John**<sup>15.</sup>

15 John Alston, died 1704 prob. Paverham, England. Married to Anne Wallis, d/o John<sup>16.</sup>

16 **John Alston**, Bapt. December 5, 1673 Eng., died wp December 2, 1758 at Chowan Co., NC. Married poss. 1700-1703 to **Mary Clark**, still alive February 1755<sup>17.</sup>

20,

# NOTES AND REFERENCES

- <sup>1.</sup> Gary Boyd Roberts, <u>The Royal Descents of 500 Immigrants</u>, p. 148, AR line 1 #30; line 5 #30.
- <sup>2.</sup> <u>Ibid, p. 148, AR line 5 #31.</u>
- <sup>3.</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148, AR line 5 #32.
- <sup>4.</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148, AR line 5 #33.
- <sup>5</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148, MCS line 44 #8.
- <sup>6</sup> <u>Ibid</u>, p. 148, MCS line 44 #9.
- <sup>7.</sup> <u>Ibid</u>, p. 148, PA p. 32.
- <sup>8</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148, PA p. 134.
- <sup>9.</sup> <u>Ibid, p. 148, Plantaganet Ancestry p. 200.</u>
- <sup>10.</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148, Plantaganet Ancestry p. 200.
- <sup>11.</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148, p. 201.
- <sup>12.</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148.
- <sup>13</sup> <u>Ibid.</u> p. 148, Plantaganet Ancestry p. 201-2.
- <sup>14.</sup> <u>Ibid, p. 148, Plantaganet Ancestry p. 201.</u>
- <sup>15.</sup> <u>Ibid,</u> p. 148-9.
- <sup>16.</sup> Joseph A. Groves, M.D., <u>The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina</u>, (Atlanta,
- GA.; The Franklin Printing and Publishing Co., 1901.) p. 16.
- <sup>17.</sup> Original Colonial Dames application approved June 2, 1996, No. 030746.

# **TABOR FAMILY**

# FIRST GENERATION

**1.** William Tabor, born in Virginia, ca. 1671<sup>1</sup>, died in Henrico Co., VA. ca. 1713<sup>2.</sup> Married to Hagar Stovall ?, born in Virginia, ca. 1684, died before October 7, 1723<sup>3.</sup>

**William Tabor** aged 27 years as per deposition, was employed by John Worsham in 1692 and Edward Bratten, and Abraham Womack to clear and tend one whole acre of land lying and being on a place known as Cold Water Run being in Henrico Co., VA. It being\_\_\_\_\_ land and taking up bythe ford of John Worsham and Edward Bratten and above Abraham Womack, did clear, fence, and tend one acre of land in and for the consideration of \_\_\_\_\_\_ of the said land according to the law of the county in sealing thereof. Signed **William Taber**<sup>4,5.</sup>

P.297 16 July 1702 Peter Indian of County & Parish of Henrico, to **William Tabor** of same, for f 25, as by bill paid to Philip Turpin, will do all manner of work from 1st of July next, for said Tabor. wit: Phill Tancocke, James Jones Signed: Peter Indian Recorded 1 Oct. 1702<sup>6.</sup>

P.298 17 July 1702 **William Tabor** of County & Parish of Henrico, to Peter Indian of same, (see page 297) who has bound himself to **Tabor** as a servant, will provide him with meat, diet, washing and lodging. Wit: Phill. Tancocke, James Jones Signed: **Will'm Tabor** Recorded 1 Oct. 1702<sup>6</sup>.

P.251 Inventory of **William Taber** by Court order of 26 Nov. 1713 Appraised 11 Dec. 1713 by John Pledge, John Stevens, ans John Clark. Value f 36/7/2. Presented in court by **Hagar Taber** and recorded 1 March 1713<sup>7,8.</sup>

P.452 Bartholomew Stovall of Henrico Co. to **Hagar Tabor** for life and then to her two sons John Tabor and **William Tabor**, 130 acres on Deep Creek. 4 May 1719

Wit: Walter Scott, D.Worsham, Henry Soane.

Signed: Bartholomew Stovall Recorded May 1719<sup>9</sup>

(Note: an original document also includes Bartholomew's son and heir George Stovall with John and **William** as heir to the 130 acres.)

Court 7 October 1723

P.294 Will of **Hagar Tabor** presented by John Tabor, her Executor, proved by Joel Chandler and William Lax, two witnesses; Stephen Hughes and Ashford Hughes, Security<sup>10,11.</sup>

One of the most puzzling questions is the relationship of **Hagar Tabor** and Bartholomew Stovall, was whether **Hagar** was his wife before Anne Burton? Cameron Allen says "4 May 1719" Bartholomew gave to **Hagar Tabor** during her life, then to her two sons **William** and John Tabor, a tract of land in Henrico Co. We are of the opinion that this may refer to the "Item I gave . . . . day of May" which is shown in his will. There is an indenture in Goochland County dated 15 February 1733 between **Hagar** sons' **William** Tabor and John Tabor and George Stovall, son and heir of Bartholomew Stovall , unto Hagar Tabor during her natural life and after her death to her two sons **William** and John

Tabor . . . . for part of a tract granted Bartholomew Stovall by patent 16 August 1715<sup>12.</sup> If Bartholomew had married after he came to Virginia in 1684, and before his marriage to Anne Burton in 1691, there could have been a daughter of Bartholomew, **Hagar**, who married **Tabor**? **William Tabor**, continued.

Children:

i. John, m. Mary Fowler

# ii. William, m. 1738 Rachel\_\_\_\_\_

# SECOND GENERATION

**2.** William Tabor (William<sup>1</sup>). Born ca. 1712, resided in Lunenburg Co., VA., died probably in Mecklenburg Co., VA., bef. August 7, 1754<sup>13.</sup> Married by 1738<sup>13.</sup> to **Rachel** born probably in Mecklenburg Co., VA. Died after August 7, 1754<sup>13.</sup>

P.461. Deed 15 Feb. 1733 **William Tabor**, John Tabor and George Stovall, son and heir of Bartholomew Stovall, dec'd, of Goochland Co., planters, to Allen Howard, for f55, 65 acres on south side of James River, bounded by John Sanders, said Tabors, the river; it being part of a greater tract granted to Bartholomew Stovall, dec'd, 16 Aug. 1715 and is the lower moiety given by said Bartholomew to **Hagar Tabor** for life, and at her decease to her sons **William Tabor** and John Tabor, with all houses, etc.

Wit: John Shelton, George Woolf, James Hambree, John Tabor, William (M) Stovall.

Signed: William (W) Tabor, John (T) Tabor, George Stovall

Recorded 19 Feb. 1733.

**Rachel,** wife of **William**, Mary, wife of John, and Elizabeth, wife of George, relinquish their dower rights<sup>14.</sup>

P.8. Deed 20 Aug. 1734 William Tabor, John Tabor, and George Stovall, son and heir of Bartholomew Stovall, dec'd, of Goochland Co., to Isham Randolph of same Co., Gent., for f50, 64 acres on south side of James River, bounded by Tabors branch, the river, John Tabor, William Tabor; it being part of a greater tract granted by patent to Bartholomew Stovall, dec'd, 16 Aug. 1715, and was devised by said Bartholomew Stovall to Hagar Tabor during her life, and at her decease to her sons John Tabor and William Tabor, by deed 4 May 1719, with all houses, etc. Wit: H. Wood

Signed: William (W) Tabor, John (T) Tabor, George Stoval. Recorded 20 Aug. 1734 Mary, wife of Hohn, **Rachell**, wife of **William**, and Elizabeth, wife of George, relinquish their dower rights<sup>15.</sup>

P.112. Deed 18 April 1738 **William Tabor** of Goochland Co., to Mathew Markes of Same, for f 10, 70 acres bounded by Deep Creek, Hopkins line, William Bradshaw's corner, Hopson's line, being part of a tracted granted by patent 9 July 1737. Wit: John Twitty, Ralph Flippen, Joseph Chandler.

<u>Recorded 18 April 1738</u> <u>Rachel</u>, wife of Tabor, relinquished her dower right<sup>16.</sup>

P.129. William Tabor, 800a, Goochland Co., among brs. Deep Cr., bounded by William Bradshaw, the sd. William Tabor, William May, Matthew Herbert, John Robinson; 400a formerly g. sd. William Tabor 9 July 1737; 400a the Residue never before g. (p.130) 16 June 1744<sup>17,18.</sup>

WILKINS, John

#### Deed Book 3, Page 82

John Wilkins to William Tabor... cons. 30 pounds.... 200 acres on Roanoke River .... adjoining Robert Munford.

/s/ John Wilkins Witnesses: Abraham Cook, Robert Hester, Christopher Hudson, dated 1 Oct. 1745 Recorded 3 Oct. 1745<sup>19.</sup>

#### **TABOR, John**

Deed Book 3, Page 287

John Tabor to Robert Wade of Halifax county ... cons. \*180 pounds ... 200 acres on north side of Roanoke River ... adjoining Munford's line on Little Creek. Witnesses: /s/ John Tabor Memucan Hunt, Mich Satterwhite, Robert Wiles Dated 3 July 1753 Recorded 3 July 1753. Rachel Tabor, relict of William Tabor, deceased, released her dower right in this land<sup>20.</sup>

#### **TABOR, Rachel**

Deed Book 3, page 539.

Deed of Gift - Rachel Tabor, widow, to John Tabor, Elizabeth Tabor, William Tabor, Hezekiah Tabor, Zachariah Tabor, Judith Tabor, Susannah Tabor and Mary Tabor, Infants...for love and affection....all my personal estate to be equally divided among my above named children.

Witnesses: /s/ Rachel (x) Tabor none recorded Dated 7 Aug. 1754

Recorded 7 Aug. 1754<sup>21.</sup>

Children:<sup>22.</sup>

- i. John, b. 1735, m. bef. 1760 Elizabeth Sharpe.
- ii. William, b. 1739,
- iii. Elizabeth, b. 1737,
- iv. Hezekiah, b. 1741,
- v. Zachariah, b. 1743,
- vi. Judith, b. 1745,
- vii. Susannah, b. 1747.
- viii. Mary, b. 1749.

#### THIRD GENERATION

3. **John Tabor (William<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>).** Born in Virginia, ca. 1735/40<sup>23</sup>, died in Rutherford Co., NC. ca. 1806<sup>24</sup>. Married in Orange Co., NC. before 1760<sup>25.</sup> to **Elizabeth Sharpe**, born ca. 1740, still alive in Rutherford Co., NC. in 1815<sup>26.</sup>

Land deeds that apparently are part of **John Tabor's** estate during his lifetime:

#410, p. 138, **John Tabour**, 200 acres head of Smooky Creek including improvement he lives on, up and down for complement. Entered 23 May 1778<sup>27.</sup>

#1800, p. 598, **John Tabour**, 200 acres on left of Husbands Creek the mill fork including both sides of the path and both sides of the creek for complement, Entered 2 Feb. 1780<sup>28.</sup>

John Tabor's will is on record of January court of 1806 at Rutherford Co., NC.

Page 188. 24 Sept. 1805. Proved, Jan. term 1806. I, **John Tabor**, being sick and weak in body but of perfect mind and memory. I give to my wife **Elizabeth** all my lands and other estate for her while she remains a widow during her life and or afterwards to be equally divided amongst all my chn. Or if my wife marry again she to have a child part. I allow my youngst son Ely one young horse, the value of \$50, before he come of age exclusive of his equal part. I appoint my wife Elizabeth, my son Solomon Tabor and Thomas Tabor my executors. Wit: William Capshaw, (jurat) David Capshaw, William Wash Capshaw.

#### Signed: John Tabor.

After **John's** death, an agreement on the sale of the homeplace to John Moore, which is on record as #197 at the register of deeds, Rutherford Co., NC. on June 16, 1814.

Page 37. 3 Nov. 1815. Proved Jan term 1816 We, Thomas Tabor, Josiah Capshan, and Elizabeth Capshan of the States of Tennessee & Kentucky do constitute & appoint Eli Tabor of Rutherford Co., N.C. our true and lawful attorney, for us in our name. To bargain & sell to John Moore of Rutherford Co., N.C. all our rights & titles and interest in a tract of land lying on both sides of South fork of White Oak Creek, where **John Tabor** resided at the time of his death, and since where his widow **Elizabeth** lived. Lately sold to John Moore. Anseel Green, Jurat, Signed: Thos. Tabor, Josiah Capshaw, Elizabeth X Capshaw.

Children.<sup>29.</sup>

### i. William, b. 1761, m. 1781 Susannah Tubb.

- ii. John, b. 1763, m. 1788 Agnes Justice.
- iii. Hezekiah, b. 1765,
- iv. Solomon, b. 1767, m. Elizabeth.
- v. Mary, b. 1768, m. 1784 William Thompson
- vi. James, b. 1776,
- vii. Margaret, b. 1779, m. James Capshaw.
- viii. Johnathan, b. 1782, m. Elizabeth Hix.
- ix. Elizabeth, b. 1783, m. 1800 Josiah Capshaw
- x. Nathan, b. 1784, m. 1815 Elizabeth Conda.
- xi. Thomas, b. 1785, m. Frances

xii. Elijah Lewis, b. 1793, m. Joanna.

# FOURTH GENERATION

4. Lt. William Tabor (John<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>). Born in Orange Co., NC. on January 4, 1761<sup>30</sup>, died in Winston Co., MS. on June 4, 1844<sup>31</sup>. He married in Rutherford Co., NC. on July 5, 1781<sup>32</sup> to Susannah Tubb, born near King's Mountain, SC. on October 11, 1761<sup>33</sup>, died in Winston Co., MS. on July 31, 1852<sup>34</sup>. She was the daughter of George and Mary Tubb<sup>35</sup>.

**Lt. Tabor** entered the Revolutionary Service in the summer of 1780, in Capt. Alexander Irvine's Company of Light Horse, under the command of Col.Charles McDowell's NC. regiment. They were engaged mainly in scouting duties against Tories. In February 1781 he joined Capt. John Anderson's Company, at the rank of Ensign, he later was promoted to Lieutenant. He continued to serve in that capacity for a period of nine months. His duties were mainly involved in protecting his home county against Tories and Indians. The Regiment was commanded by Col. Robin Porter. **Lt. Tabor** was in the battles of Cowpens, Camden and King's Mountain, he was wounded in the battle of King's Mountain<sup>36,37.</sup>

After the Revolutionary War, he lived in Greenville District, SC; Pendleton District, SC; Franklin, Dickson and Davidson counties, TN; Shelby and Bibb counties AL; and Winston Co.,MS.

Lt. Tabor and his family helped to organize the Shoal Creek Baptist Church in Oconee Co., SC.<sup>38.</sup>

The Tabor family later migrated to Franklin, Dickson and Davidson counties, TN; Shelby and Bibb counties AL; and Winston Co.,MS. In 1818, while in Bibb Co., AL., **Lt. Tabor** and his son **Nathan** started the Tabor Mill and farming in an area known as the Tabor Settlement<sup>39,</sup> also while in Bibb Co., around 1830, the family was responsible for organizing the Schultz Creek Baptist Church, they were Charter members of the church<sup>40,</sup>

On October 16, 1832 in Bibb Co., AL., **William Tabor**, age 71, resident of said county applied for a pension for service in the Reveloution War. **Wm. Tabor** was awarded the pension on the Alabama Roll at \$100. per annum. **Susannah**, his widow, was later on the MS. Roll at \$100. per annum<sup>41.</sup>

**Lt. Tabor** and his wife **Susannah** were buried on his farm, later known as the Hathorn farm, four miles south of Louisville, MS.

Children:

- i. John, b. 1783.
- ii. Mary, m. Thomas H. Smith.
- iii. Susan, m. Smith, (Al. DAR records say Susannah m. Wm. Capshaw.)
- iv. William, b. 1786, m. 1) Lydia Harper, 2) Martha Ann.
- v. Elizabeth, m. James Morrow.
- vi. Karren Happy<sup>1</sup>, b. 1795, m. Edward Kellum.
- vii. Nathan, b. 1797, m. Mariah Henry.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Karenhappuch, not Karen Happy (scr)

viii. Nancy, b. 1800, m. Simeon Berry.

- ix. Melinda, b. 1803, m. Uriah Barry (Berry).
- x. Elijah, b. 1805.
- xi. Thomas L.

# FIFTH GENERATION

Nathan Tabor (Lt. William<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>). Born in South Carolina on 5. August 3, 1797<sup>44</sup>, died in Bankston, Choctaw Co., MS., on December 5, 1869<sup>45</sup>. He married in Bibb Co., AL. on August 3, 1819<sup>46</sup> to Mariah Henry born in Bibb Co., AL. on May 10, 1801<sup>47</sup>, died in Bryan, Brazos Co., TX., on February 13, 1884<sup>48.</sup> She was the daughter of John and Mary Henry<sup>49.</sup>

**Nathan** followed his father through the migration from South Carolina to Mississippi, he, like his father was a farmer as well as an early pioneer. While residing in Bibb Co., AL., Nathan served as Justice of the Peace for a period of time between 1825 and 1833<sup>50.</sup> Nathan was buried at Bankston Cemetery in Choctaw Co., MS. After his death his wife

Mariah left Mississippi with her son John W. Tabor, who migrated to Brazos Co., TX. Mariah was buried in Bryan Cemetery in Brazos Co., TX.

Children:<sup>51.</sup>

- i. Mary N., m. Dr.D.D.Williams
- ii. William H., b. 1821, m. Martha L. Hemphill.
- iii. John W., m. Martha Jane Anderson.
- iv. Oliver, H.P.
- v. Mahala, m. C.C.Joice.
- vi. Harriet A., died young.
- vii. Uriah B., m. Rebecca Cornwell.
- viii. Newton C., m. Susan B. Hawthorn.

**SIXTH GENERATION** 6. William Henry Tabor (Nathan<sup>5</sup>, Lt. William<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>). Born in Bibb Co., AL. on September 28, 1821<sup>52</sup>, died in Choctaw Co., MS. on January 19, 1893<sup>53.</sup> He married in Winston Co., MS. on January 3, 1853<sup>54,</sup> to Martha Louisa Hemphill, born in Tuscalousa, AL. on September 8, 1825<sup>55,</sup> she died in Bankston, Choctaw Co., MS., on November 8, 1899<sup>56.</sup> She was the daughter of James C., and Mary Hemphill<sup>57.</sup>

After the migration to Winston Co., MS., his family settled in Choctaw Co., where he farmed for a living. William later served as Secretary of State Registration Commission in Mississippi from 1858 to 1864<sup>58.</sup> William served in the Confederate States Army, Co.F-5Ms<sup>59.</sup> William and his wife were buried in the Bankston Cemetery in Choctaw Co., MS<sup>60.</sup>

Children:<sup>61.</sup>

- i. James Henry, b. 1856, m. Alcanza Hale.
- ii. W.N., b. 1858, died in early childhood.
- iii. John Newton, b. 1863, m. Emma Pool.

**SEVENTH GENERATION** 7. James Henry Tabor (William<sup>6</sup>, Nathan<sup>5</sup>, Lt. William<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>.). Born in Winston Co., MS. on September 17, 1856<sup>62,</sup> died in Webster Co., MS. on June 12, 1932<sup>63.</sup> He married in Choctaw Co., MS., on January 7, 1885<sup>64,</sup> to Alcanza Hale, born in Winston Co., MS. on October 7, 1856<sup>65,</sup> died in Webster Co., MS. on December 12, 1897<sup>66.</sup> She was the daughter of Alexander J. and Nancy Jane (Pratt) Hale<sup>67.</sup> After Alcanza's death he married Mary E. Thomas on November 20, 1900<sup>68.</sup>

James Henry was in the mercantile business at old Bankston, MS., he later left the business to enter Medical School in Memphis, TN., while at Memphis, his store was robbed and burned, whereas he returned home and the practice of medicine with Dr. James McGovern. He continued the practice of medicine until his wife's ill health required his presence at home, where he then dedicated his lifetime to farming. James Henry and his wife Alcanza were buried in Bankston Cemetery, in Choctaw Co., MS.<sup>69.</sup>

Children:<sup>70.</sup>

- i. James Henry Jr., b. 1885, d. 1886.
- ii. William Alexander, b. 1887,
- iii. Earnest Malvern, b. 1888, d. 1888.
- iv. Guy Elmer, b.1890, never married.
- v. Carl Eugene, b. 1891, m. Mary A. McGovern
- vi. Oliver Almer, b. 1893, d. 1895.

# vii. Uriah Berry, b. 1896, m. 1920 Grace C. Wood.

Children by his second wife Mary E. Thomas:<sup>71.</sup>

- i. Margaret Louise, b. 1901, m. Archie Fox.
- ii. Mary Jane, b. 1905, m. William H. Blaine.

## **EIGHT GENERATION**

8. Uriah Berry Tabor (James<sup>7,</sup>, William<sup>6,</sup>, Nathan<sup>5,</sup>, Lt. William<sup>4,</sup>, John<sup>3,</sup>, William<sup>2,</sup>, William<sup>1,</sup>). Born in Choctaw Co., MS., on May 1, 1896<sup>72,</sup> died in Pearl River Co., MS. on July 30, 1981<sup>73.</sup> He married in Webster Co., MS. on December 19, 1920<sup>74</sup> to Grace Chester Wood, born in Webster Co., MS., on September 8, 1900<sup>75,</sup> died in Pearl River Co., MS., on July 18, 1981<sup>76.</sup> She was the daughter of John M. and Cordelia (Waits) Wood<sup>77.</sup>

Uriah served in the U.S. Army during World War I, from May 15, 1918 to July 1, 1919<sup>78.</sup> He served in France with Co. A, 605th Engineers. After his discharge, he worked in the mercantile business with his father in Tomnolen, MS. In 1942, with his wife and two young children he relocated to New Orleans, LA., where he worked in the defense plants, and other various jobs. He retired in 1956 to a farm in Pearl River Co., Ms.

Uriah and his wife Grace were buried in the Sycamore Baptist Church Cemetery, in Pearl River Co., MS<sup>79,80.</sup>

Children:

i. Maynette, b. 1923, m. 1942 Jackson H. Adams.

ii. Wallace B., b. 1925, m. 1948 Edith Ray.

iii. Tommie C., b. 1936, m. 1954 Hamilton B. Ziegeler.

# NINTH GENERATION

**9a.** Maynette Tabor (Uriah<sup>8.</sup>, James<sup>7.</sup>, William<sup>6.</sup>, Nathan<sup>5.</sup>, Lt. William<sup>4.</sup>, John<sup>3.</sup>, William<sup>2.</sup>, William<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Webster Co., MS. on May 23, 1923, married in Webster Co., MS., on April 25, 1942 to Jackson H. Adams, b. in Webster Co., MS. on January 5, 1921.

Maynette and her husband Jack lived for a short time in New Orleans, LA., where Jack worked in the Defense Plants During World War II. Later they relocated back to MS. where Jack became employed with and later retired from the U.S. Agriculture Dept., Plant Material Center. They made their permanent home in Coffeeville, MS. where Jack and Maynette currently reside.

Children:

i. Brenda Joy, b. December 23, 1946,

m. 1972 Stanley Strickland, b. 1944.

Children, Michael S., b. May 21, 1975.

Jeffery R., b. August 23, 1976. Lydia Ruth, b. December 16, 1980.

Rachel Joy, b. December 16, 1980.

ii. Donald Joe, b. December 7, 1951,

- m. 1973 1st Barbara J. Muhldeier, b. June 8, 1955. no children by this marriage.
- m. 1981 2nd Sharon K. McQueen, b. January 16, 1957.
  - Children, Whitney Brook, b. March 2, 1987. Ashley Nicole, b. December 30,

### 1983.

9b. Wallace Boyd Tabor (**Uriah<sup>8</sup>**, **James<sup>7</sup>**, **William<sup>6</sup>**, **Nathan<sup>5</sup>**, **Lt. William<sup>4</sup>**, **John<sup>3</sup>**, **William<sup>2</sup>**, **William<sup>1</sup>**). Born in Webster Co., MS. on February 25, 1925, died in Harrison Co., MS. on September 10, 1995. Married in New Orleans, LA. on March 12, 1948 to Edith Ray. Wallace served in the U.S. Army from July 1943 to April 1946, he served in the infantry, Co.L, 362nd Infantry Regiment. While serving in Italy he was wounded in battle, receiving the purple heart and the bronze star medals.

After the service Wallace spent many years working for Texaco Oil Co. outside New Orleans, LA. area. He later relocated his family to Pass Christian, MS., and later retired to a farm in Harrison Co., MS.

Wallace was buried in the Biloxi National Cemetery in Biloxi, MS. His wife Edith currently resides in Harrison Co., MS.

Children:

i. Brian R., b. October 4, 1956,
m. 1977, 1st wife Nadine Johns Children, Jennifer, b. 1978.
m. 1989, 2nd wife Tammy Bourgeois, b. August 20, 1960. Children, Brian Jules, b. November 27, 1992.
ii. Margaret Alaine, b. April 18, 1958,
m. Dr.Michael Keel, b. July 18, 1956. Children, Karen Michelle, b. November 24, 1985. Steven Michael, b. October, 19, 1987.

9c. Tommie Carolyn Tabor (Uriah<sup>8</sup>, James<sup>7</sup>, William<sup>6</sup>, Nathan<sup>5</sup>, Lt. William<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, William<sup>2</sup>, William<sup>1</sup>). Born in Tomnolen, Webster Co., MS. on May 24, 1936, married in New Orleans, LA. on June 26, 1954 to Hamilton B. Ziegeler, the son of Bernard and Virginia H. (Dole) Ziegeler.

**Tommie**, as a young child in 1942, moved with her family to New Orleans, LA. She attended McDonough #14 elementary school and graduated from Alcee Fortier High School in New Orleans, LA. After marriage she completed a cosmetology course in Slidell, La.

**Tommie** was a devoted homemaker, and was very active in various community services: a Cub Scout Den Mother, a Red Cross volunteer, Learning Ladies Club of Hancock Co. and a volunteer at the L.W. Anderson Genealogical Library while it was located in Bay St. Louis, MS.

**Tommie** is a current member of the Colonial Dames and the Daughters of American Colonists, from descent of her ancestor **Lt. William Tabor**.

Children:

- i. Wesley B., b. May 12, 1955.
- ii. David B., b. May 29, 1957.
- iii. Sandra K., b. April 18, 1963.
- iv. John A., b. June 10, 1966.

# NOTES AND REFERENCES

<sup>1.</sup> Henrico County Virginia, Wills, Deeds, Etc. 1677-1692, Compiled by Benjamin B. Richmond, Va., 1986, p.155. (Age as given by deposition in Will and Deed WeisigerIII., 1698-1704, April 1698. William Taber, 27. Daniel Steward, 28.)

<sup>2</sup>. Henrico County Virginia, Records, Deeds, Wills. 1710-1714. Part 1, p. 251. 26 Nov.1713 Wm.. Tabor. Inventory of William Taber by Court order of 26 Nov. 1713. Appraised 11 Dec. 1713 by John Pledge, John Stevens, and John Clark. Value\_36/7/2 Presented in court HagarTaber and recorded 1 March 1713.

<sup>3.</sup> Henrico County Virginia, Court Minute Book, 1719-1724. 7 Oct. 1723. Hagar Tabor. Henrico Co., Va. p. 294.

Will of Hagar Tabor presented by John Tabor, her Executor, proved by Joel Chandler and William Lax, two Witnesses; Stephen Hughes and Ashford Hughes, Security.

<sup>4</sup> Henrico County, Virginia, Deed, Wills, Etc., 1697-1704, p. 77. Original Copies.

<sup>5.</sup> Stovall Journal, Oct. 1978. Vol.1, No.2, p. 58.

<sup>6.</sup> Henrico County, Virginia, Deeds, Wills, Etc., 1697-1704, p.297-298. Original Copies.

<sup>7</sup> Henrico County, Virginia, Records, (Deeds, Wills), 1710-1714, Part 1, p. 251.

<sup>8.</sup> Colonial Wills of Henrico Co., Virginia. Abstracted and Compiled by Benjamin B. Weisiger III, Part 1, 1654-1737, p. 92.

<sup>9</sup> Henrico County, Virginia. Deeds, 1706-1737, p. 71. Original Copies.

<sup>10.</sup> Henrico County, Virginia, Court Minute Book, 1719-1724, p. 294. Original Copies.

<sup>11.</sup> Colonial Wills of Henrico Co., Virginia. Abstracted and Compiled by Benjamin B. Weisiger III, Part II, p. 132.

<sup>12.</sup> Stovall Journal, July, 1978, Vol. 1, No.1, p. 15. (also see Issue No.2.)

<sup>13</sup> Early Settlers of Mecklenburg County Virginia, Vol.1, Compiled by Katherine B. Elliott, South Hill, Virginia., p. 197.

<sup>14.</sup> Goochland County, Virginia, Wills and Deeds, Abstracted and Compiled by Benjamin B. Weisiger III, 1728-1736, p. 48.

<sup>15.</sup> **Ibid;** p. 53.

<sup>16.</sup> Goochland County, Virginia, Wills and Deeds, 1736-1742. Abstracted and Compiled by Benjamin B. Weisiger III, p. 16.

<sup>17</sup> Magazine of Virginia Genealogy, by The Virginia Genealogical Society, Vol.26, Nov.1988, No. 4, p. 303.

<sup>18.</sup> Cavaliers & Pioneers, Abstracts of Virginia Land Patents and Grants, Edited by Dennis Ray Hudgens, Vol.5, 1741-1749. Virginia Genealogical Society, Richmond, 1994. P. 75-76.

<sup>19.</sup> Early Settlers of Mecklingburg, Virginia, Vol.1, Compiled by Katherine B. Elliot, South Hill, Virginia, p. 92. <sup>20.</sup> <u>Ibid;</u> p. 131.

<sup>21.</sup> **<u>Ibid;</u>** p. 197.

<sup>22.</sup> <u>Ibid:</u> p. 197.

<sup>23.</sup> **Ibid:** p. 197.

<sup>24.</sup> Rutherford County North Carolina Will Abstracts, p. 32, Listed as p. 188, John Tabor, 24 Sept. 1805, proved Jan. term 1806.

<sup>25</sup> Mississippi Genealogical Exchange, Vol. Eleven, December, 1965, No. 4, p. 64.

<sup>26.</sup> Rutherford County North Carolina, Wills and Miscellaneous Records, 1783-1868. p. 51. P.37, 3 Nov. 1815. Agreement to sell property of John and Elizabeth Tabor to John Moore.

<sup>27.</sup> Burke County, North Carolina Land Records, 1778, Vol.1, by Edith Warren Huggins., p. 39.

<sup>28.</sup> Burke County, North Carolina Land Records, 1779-1790 and Important Miscellaneous records, 1777-1800, Vol.II, by Edith Warren Huggins. p. 35

<sup>29.</sup> Myrtle F. Bartolini, <u>The Tabors</u>, 1983. p. 12. North Carolina State Library, Raleigh, NC.
 <sup>30.</sup> Alabama Records, Vol.31, Bibb Co., Compiled by Pauline Jones Gandrud. p. 82.

<sup>31.</sup> Winston County and Its People, Compiled by Nancy Randolph Parkes, Written and Edited by Louis Taunton and Nancy R. Parkes. 1980, The Winston County Mississippi Genealogical and Historical Society, Louisville, MS. p. 261.

<sup>32</sup> Alabama Records, Vol.31, Bibb Co., Compiled by Pauline Jones Gandrud, p.81.

<sup>33.</sup> Madge Pettit, Pioneers and Residents of West Central Alabama Prior to the Civil War. Heritage Books Inc. p. 268.

<sup>34.</sup> Winston County and Its People, Compiled by Nancy Randolph Parkes, Written and Edited by Louis Taunton and Nancy R. Parkes. 1980, The Winston County Mississippi Genealogical and Historical Society, Louisville, MS. p. 261.

<sup>35.</sup> Madge Pettit, <u>Pioneers and Residents of West</u> Central Alabama Prior to the Civil War. Heritage Books Inc. p. 268

- <sup>36.</sup> Revolutionary War Pension Claim No.W-6245, U.S. National Archives, Washington, DC.
- <sup>37.</sup> Bobby Gilmer Moss, <u>The Patriots at Cowpens.</u> p. 225.
- <sup>38.</sup> Townsend, South Carolina Baptist, 1670-1805. p.81-84.
- <sup>39</sup> Rhode Coleman Ellison, Bibb County Alabama, The First Hundred years, 1818-1918, p. 21.

<sup>40.</sup> Howard F. McCord, <u>Baptist of Bibb County Alabama</u>, p. 143-144.
 <sup>41.</sup> *Mississippi Genealogical Exchange*, Vol. eleven, Dec.1965, No.4. p. 62-64.

- <sup>42.</sup> Hazel Crenshaw & Louis Taunton, <u>Winston County Mississippi Cemeteries.</u> p.
   <sup>43.</sup> Revolutionary War Pension Claim No.W-6245, U.S. National Archives, Washington, DC.
- <sup>44.</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, Winston Co., MS. (Nathan Tabor Family) p. 326. Microfilm no.M432-382.
- <sup>45.</sup> Hazel Crenshaw & Louis Taunton, <u>Choctaw County Mississippi Cemeteries</u>, p. 12,13,14.
- <sup>46.</sup> Alabama Genealogical Society, July 1976, Vol.10, No.3., Nathan/Mariah marriage.
- <sup>47</sup> Brazos Genealogical Association, Cemetery Listing for Brazos County, Texas, 1982-1988. p. 254.

<sup>48.</sup> **I<u>bid;</u>** p. 254.

<sup>49.</sup> Nancy Randolph Parker, <u>Winston County and Its People.</u> p. 260.
 <sup>50.</sup> Madge Pettit, <u>Pioneers and Residents of West Central Alabama Prior to the Civil War</u>,

Heritage Books Inc. p. 172.

<sup>51.</sup> Nancy Randolph Parker, <u>Winston County and Its People.</u> p. 260. <sup>52.</sup> 1880 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS. p. 430.

<sup>53.</sup> **Ibid:** p. 430.

- <sup>54.</sup> Marriage license, p. 93, Winston Co., MS. Courthouse,.
- <sup>55</sup> Hazel Crenshaw & Louis Taunton, Choctaw County Mississippi Cemeteries, p. 12.13.14.
- <sup>56.</sup> <u>Ibid:</u> p. 12,13,14.
- <sup>57.</sup> 1850 Census, Winston Co., MS.
- <sup>58</sup> Ms. State Archives, Jackson, MS.
- <sup>59.</sup> Confederate Records, Gen. Index Cards, Ms. State Archives, Jackson, MS.
- <sup>61</sup> 1860 U.S. Census, Winston Co., MS, p. 97, line 32,

- <sup>62.</sup> Death Cert. No. 20317, Ms. State Dept. Health, Jackson, Ms.
- <sup>63.</sup> <u>Ibid:</u>
- <sup>64.</sup> Marriage License, p.406. Choctaw Co., MS. Courthouse.
- <sup>65.</sup> Hazel Crenshaw & Louis Taunton, Choctaw County Mississippi Cemeteries, p. 12,13,14. <sup>66.</sup> <u>Ibid:</u>
- <sup>67.</sup> Carl E. Tabor, <u>Genealogy of the Tabor Family</u>. p.25.
- <sup>68.</sup> Marriage License, Choctaw Co., MS. Courthouse.
   <sup>69.</sup> Hazel Crenshaw & Louis Taunton, <u>Choctaw County Mississippi Cemeteries</u>, p. 12,13,14.
   <sup>70.</sup> 1900 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS. Beat 3, p. 289, line 35.

- <sup>71.</sup> 1910 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS. Beat 3.
  <sup>72.</sup> Death Cert., Ms. State Dept. of Health, Jackson, Ms.
- <sup>73.</sup> <u>Ibid:</u>
- <sup>74.</sup> Marriage License, Webster Co. MS. Courthouse.
- <sup>75</sup> Death Cert., Ms. State Dept. of Health, Jackson, Ms.
- <sup>76.</sup> I<u>bid:</u>
- <sup>77.</sup> 1920 U.S. Census, Webster Co., MS., Mt.Vernon Precinct, Beat 3.
- <sup>78.</sup> U.S. Army Honorable Discharge, No. 2915507.

# WAITS FAMILY

#### FIRST GENERATION

1. **John Waight**, born in England, ca. 1708<sup>1</sup>, died in Prince George Parish, Craven Co., SC. ca. 1762<sup>2</sup>. Married in England to **Mary**, born ca. 1718<sup>3</sup>. Prior to 1757 the immigrant **John Waight** and his family sailed from Bristol, England headed for the American Colonies. The Waight/Wait(e) (s) families had lived in the Shires of Gloucester and Wiltshire for over one hundred years. **John Waight** and his family came to Charlestown, SC. aboard the ship St. Helena, whose master was George Arthur<sup>4</sup>. The colony of South Carolina was offering to pay a bounty to both the immigrant and the ship's captain in an effort to promote the immigration of protestants. This bounty may have been the determining factor in deciding which of the colonies the family selected. In 1757 **John Waight** and his family were granted warrants for 550 acres of land in Craven Co., SC<sup>5</sup>. **John Waite Sr.** apparently died before receiving a second grant in 1762. Thomas Waite and Andrew Johnson were executors of his estate in 1762 in Prince George Parish, Craven Co., SC.

Children:<sup>6.</sup>

- i. John Jr., b.1749, m. Susannah (Ann) Freer
- ii. Samuel, b. 1753, m. 1796 Susanna Tidmore.
- iii. Benjamin, b. 1755.
- iv. Sarah, b. 1760.

#### **SECOND GENERATION**

**2.** Samuel Waits (John<sup>1.</sup>). Born in England ca.1753<sup>7</sup>, d. in Georgia on April 18, 1836<sup>8</sup>. Married in Newberry SC. ca. 1796<sup>9,</sup> to Susanna Tidmore, born ca. 1760<sup>10</sup>, died on July 10, 1844<sup>11</sup>.

**Samuel** as a resident citizen of Newberry District, SC, enlisted in the Revolutionary Army in 1780-81 serving two tours (7 months) of duty as a private soldier under the command of Col. Waters. He was in the battle of Eutaw Springs in South Carolina<sup>12.</sup>

Records indicate that the "Waight" spelling was apparently changed to Waits before 1774 or about the time **Samuel** married, as his children's names appeared as "Waits" on the census records.

Children:<sup>13.</sup>

- i. James, b. 1796, m.1817-20 Elizabeth Warbington.
- ii. Dorothy Dolly, b.1798, m. 1819 Joshua Horn.
- iii. Kathrine, b. 1800, m. Littleberry Huchins.
- iv. Henry, b. 1801, m. 1827 Martha Edwards.
- v. Sarah, b. 1803, m. 1820 Frederick Mathis.
- vi. Rosanna, m. 1824 Richard Robinson.
- vii. Jacob P., b. 1811, m.1831 Eliza Edwards.

#### **THIRD GENERATION**

**3.** Jacob P. Waits (Samuel<sup>2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>). Born in Georgia ca. 1811<sup>14</sup>, married in Troup Co., GA. on January 6, 1831<sup>15</sup>, to Eliza Edwards, born in Georgia, ca. 1820<sup>16</sup>. It is reported that Jacob and Eliza Waits caught the "Gold Rush Fever" and headed west in 1848 or 1849 from Georgia. They started their trip when their youngest child was one year old and their son Jefferson was born as they were crossing Alabama. They continued west to Oklahoma, but apparently became disenchanted with their long trip to California, so they turned around and headed back toward Georgia, however, they ended up near Lodi, MS<sup>17</sup>. where they made their new home. In the 1800's Lodi was a thriving town in what was then known as Choctaw County. In 1874, the state legislature decided that the county was too large and it was divided into two parts with the north portion named Sumner County, and the south portion remained Choctaw. In 1882 Sumner County was renamed Webster County. It is believed that Jacob and Eliza Waits never returned to Georgia and they are buried in the Old People's Cemetery located somewhere along the Webster/Montgomery County line.

Children:<sup>18.</sup>

- i. Anderson F., b. 1835, m.1876 Virginia Peeples.
- ii. Delia, b. 1837.
- iii. Samuel S., b. 1839, m. 1863 Anna Beatrice Hicks.
- iv. Susan, b. 1840.
- v. Martha, b. 1845.
- vi. Henry, b. 1847.
- vii. Jefferson, b. 1848.
- viii. Baby, b. 1858.

### FOURTH GENERATION

**4.** Samuel S. Waits (Jacob P.<sup>3</sup>, Samuel<sup>2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>). Born in Georgia on August 18, 1834<sup>19</sup>, died in Webster Co., MS. on April 21, 1900<sup>20</sup>. Married in MS. on March 8, 1863<sup>21,</sup> to Anna Beatrice Hicks, ( the widow of Luther Edwards, who had been killed in 1861.)born in MS. on October 31, 1840, died in MS. on October 22, 1910<sup>22</sup>.

**Samuel Waits** was a successful farmer and an outstanding member of the community. In November of 1873, he was elected Justice of the Peace in District 3, Choctaw Co. In 1889 he was elected Treasurer of Choctaw  $Co.,MS^{23}$ .

The children of **Samuel and Beatrice** were born in the Mt. Vernon Community of Webster Co.,MS. where they grew up, married and reared their families. **Samuel** and his wife are buried in the Mt. Vernon Cemetery in Webster Co.,MS.

# Children:<sup>24.</sup>

## i. Delia M., b. 1866, m. John McQuinny Wood.

- ii. Alford Jacob, b. 1867, m. 1896 Elizabeth Oliver.
- iii. Floyd, b. 1869
- iv. Lela, b. 1872.
- v. Lenia, b. 1874, m. 1894 J.W.McCain.
- vi. Mattie, b. 1876.
- vii. Oscar S., b. 1879, m. 1902

# FIFTH GENERATION

**5.** Mary Cordelia Waits (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Jacob P.<sup>3</sup>, Samuel<sup>2</sup>, John<sup>1</sup>.). Born in Webster Co., MS. on February 8, 1866<sup>25</sup>, died in Webster Co., MS. on February 10, 1954<sup>26</sup>. Married in Webster Co., MS. on December 13, 1888 to John McQuinny Wood<sup>27</sup>. The son of Furnifold and Elizabeth (Daniels) Wood.

Children:

- i. Myrtle, b. 1891, m. James L. Stephenson.
- ii. Virgie, b. 1894, m. Silas D. Sims
- iii. J.Orion., b. 1895, m. Almeda Sims.
- iv. Oscar J., b. 1898, m. Willie Smith.
- v. Grace C., b. 1900, m. Uriah B. Tabor.
- vi. Charley B., b. 1903, m. Nannie E. Ballard.
- vii. Necie S., b. 1905, m. Ernest Younger.

## NOTES AND REFERENCE

<sup>1.</sup> The descendants of Samuel S. Waits and Beatrice Hicks Waits, Compiled by Tommy A. Waits and Sue Watkins Waits, 1981.

- <sup>2</sup> Excerpt from Waits Family History, compiled by George J. Rogers
- <sup>3.</sup> The descendants of Samuel S. Waits and Beatrice Hicks Waits, Compiled by Tommy A. Waits and Sue Watkins Waits, 1981.
- <sup>4.</sup> Original Lists of Protestant Immigrants to South Carolina, 1763-1773. pgs. 103, 106, 108.

Compiled by Janie Revill, (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1981.)

- Ibid, p.103.
- 6. 1850 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS. Western Div. p. 42.
- 7. Original Lists of Protestant Immigrants to South Carolina, 1763-1773. pgs. 103, 106, 108.
- Compiled by Janie Revill, (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1981.)
- Death Declaration Document, Randolph Co., AL., dated May 7, 1855. 9.
- Excerpt from Waits Family History, compiled by Wally Waits.
- <sup>10.</sup> The descendants of Samuel S. Waits and Beatrice Hicks Waits, Compiled by Tommy A. Waits and Sue Watkins Waits, 1981
- 11. Death Declaration Document, Randolph Co., AL., dated May 7, 1855.
- <sup>12</sup> Bobby Gilmer Moss, <u>Roster of South Carolina Patriots in the American Revolution</u>, p. 959 (Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc. 1983.)
- <sup>13.</sup> Declaration Document, Randolph Co., AL., dated March 2, 1855.
- <sup>14.</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS. Western Div. p. 42.
- <sup>15.</sup> Early Marriages Troup Co., Georgia, 1828-1900. p. 336. Compiled and published by Merle Massengale Bruce.
- 16. 1850 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS. Western Div. p. 42.
- <sup>17.</sup> The descendants of Samuel S. Waits and Beatrice Hicks Waits, Compiled by Tommy A. Waits and Sue Watkins Waits, 1981.
- 1850 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS. Western Div. p. 42. 18.
- The descendants of Samuel S. Waits and Beatrice Hicks Waits, Compiled by Tommy A. Waits 19. and Sue Watkins Waits, 1981.
- 20. Ibid;
- <sup>21.</sup> Webster County History Association, The History of Webster County Mississippi. p. 478. (Curtiss Media Corp., 1985.)
- 22. The descendants of Samuel S. Waits and Beatrice Hicks Waits, Compiled by Tommy A. Waits and Sue Watkins Waits, 1981.
- <sup>23.</sup> **Ibid.**
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. Ibid.
- 26. Ibid.
- <sup>27.</sup> **Ibid.**

# WOOD FAMILY

# FIRST GENERATION

**1. Furnifold Wood** resided in Fayette District, Sampson Co., NC. during the 1790 Census.<sup>1.</sup> Died in Johnston Co., NC., before February 1831<sup>2.</sup>

Children:

# i. Furnifold, b.1797, m. 1824 Anna.

#### **SECOND GENERATION**

**2. Furnifold Wood (Furnifold<sup>1</sup>**). Born in North Carolina, ca.1797<sup>3</sup>, married in North Carolina, ca.1824 to **Anna**, born in NC., ca. 1802<sup>3</sup>.

1820 Census shows Furnifold as residing in Sampson Co., NC.

1830 Census shows **Furnifold** as residing in Johnston Co., NC.

1840 Census shows Furnifold as residing in Henry Co., AL.

1850 Census shows Furnifold as residing in Choctaw Co., MS.

1860 Census shows **Furnifold** and his wife **Anna** still alive in Choctaw Co., MS. Children:<sup>3.</sup>

- i. James D., b.1826.
- ii. Anna W., b. 1825.
- iii. William J., b. 1830.
- iv. Furnifold, b. 1834.
- v. Allen C., b. 1837.
- vi. Young M., b. 1844.

### THIRD GENERATION

**3. Furnifold Wood (Furnifold<sup>2</sup>, Furnifold<sup>1</sup>**). Born in North Carolina on July 11, 1834<sup>4</sup>, died in Webster Co., MS. on October 20, 1909<sup>4,5</sup>. Married in Webster Co., MS. on December 13, 1860 to Elizabeth Daniels, born in Alabama, ca. 1844, died in Webster Co., MS. on March 3, 1913<sup>4</sup>.

The Wood family were some of the early settlers of the area in the southwest part of Webster Co., MS., known as Mount Vernon community. This community is located on and near the Tomnolen-Lodi Road<sup>4</sup>.

Furnifold and his wife Elizabeth are buried in the Mount Vernon Cemetery.

Children:<sup>6.</sup>.

- i. David D., b. 1859.
- ii. Furney, b. 30 July, 1861, m. Vandora H. Cooper
- iii. Mattie, b. 1864.
- iv. John M., b. 1866.
- v. Thomas L., b. 14 April, 1869, m. Ella Lee McCain
- vi. Joseph W., b. 15 July, 1871, m. Fannie Ross
- vii. Charley, b. 9 Jan. 1874, m. Zobie Hicks
- viii. Lee, b. 1874, m. Mary C. Cannon

- ix. William H., b. 27 March, 1877, m. Evlon
- x. Alma T., b. 24 March, 1879.
- xi. Cleveland, b. 20 Jan. 1883, m. Ollie Mae Norwood.

### FOURTH GENERATION

**4.** John McQuinny Wood (Furnifold<sup>3.</sup>, Furnifold<sup>2.</sup>, Furnifold<sup>1.</sup>). Born in Webster Co.,MS. on February 11, 1866<sup>7</sup>, died in Webster Co.,MS. on November 5, 1946<sup>7</sup>. Married in Webster Co., MS. on December 13, 1888<sup>7,8</sup>, to Mary Cordelia Waits. born in Webster Co.,MS. on February 8, 1866<sup>7.</sup>, died in Webster Co., MS. on February 10, 1954<sup>7</sup>. She was the daughter of Samuel S. and Anna Beatrice (Hicks) Waits.<sup>8.</sup>

Children:<sup>9.</sup>

- i. Myrtle, b. 1893, m. J.L.Stephenson.
- ii. Virgie, m. Silas D. Sims.
- iii. Orion, b. 1897, m. Almeda Sims.
- iv. Oscar, b. 1899, m. Willie Smith.
- v. Grace C., b. 1900, m. 1920 Uriah B. Tabor.
- vi. Charlie Bridges, b. 1904, m. Nannie E. Ballard.
- vii. Necie, b. 1906, m. Ernest Younger.

#### FIFTH GENERATION

**5.** Grace Chester Wood (John M.<sup>4</sup>, Furnifold<sup>3</sup>, Furnifold<sup>2</sup>, Furnifold<sup>1</sup>). Born in Webster Co., MS., on September 8, 1900.<sup>10</sup>, died in Pearl River Co., MS. on July 18, 1981<sup>10</sup>. Married in Webster Co., MS., on December 19, 1920<sup>11</sup>, to Uriah B. Tabor, son of James H. and Alcanza (Hale) Tabor<sup>12</sup>.

#### Grace (Wood) Tabor SSN 425-32-7784

**Grace** and her husband **Uriah** are buried in the Sycamore Church Cemetery, northeast of Picayune, Ms., approximately three miles outside of town.

Children:

- i. Maynette, b. 1923, m. 1942 Jackson H. Adams.
- ii. Wallace B., b. 1925, m. 1948 Edith Ray.
- iii. Tommie C., b. 1936, m. 1954 Hamilton B. Ziegeler.

# **NOTES AND REFERENCES**

<sup>1.</sup> Heads Of Families At the First Census of the United States taken in the Year 1790, North Carolina, The Reprint Co. Publishers, Spartanburg, SC. p. 52.

- <sup>2.</sup> Weynette Parks Haun, Pl Johnston County North Carolina County Court Minutes, (Court of pleas & Quarter Sessions) 1831-1834, BookXIV. p. 5. <sup>3.</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, Choctaw Co., MS.
- <sup>4.</sup> History of Webster Co., MS. by Webster County Historical Association, 1985.
- <sup>5.</sup> Death Notice, The Progress-Warden, Webster Co., MS. newspaper dated Oct. 21, 1909. Obituary of Ferney Woods Sr., Walthal Co.Courthouse, Webster Co., Chancery Clerks Office.
- <sup>6.</sup> 1880 U.S. Census, Webster Co., MS. p. 416 c
- <sup>7.</sup> Death Notice, The Webster Progress Newspaper, dated Nov. 14, 1946., Walthal MS, Webster Co., MS. Courthouse.
- <sup>8.</sup> Marriage License, No. 334, Webster Co., MS. dated, 13 Dec.1888.
- <sup>9.</sup> 1920 U.S. Census, Webster Co., MS., Mt. Vernon Precinct, Beat 3.
- <sup>10</sup> Death Certificate, State File No. 123, MS. State Board of Health, Jackson, MS.
- <sup>11</sup> Marriage License, Walthal, MS. Webster Co., MS. Courthouse.
- <sup>12</sup> Death Certificate, State File No. 123, MS, State Board of Health, Jackson, MS,